Lagging Strand Replication Proteins in Genome Stability and DNA Repair

Marie L. Rossi,[†] Vandana Purohit,[†] Patrick D. Brandt,[†] and Robert A. Bambara*

Department of Biochemistry and Biophysics, University of Rochester School of Medicine and Dentistry, Rochester, New York 14642

Received April 13, 2005

Contents

1. Introduction	453
2. Lagging Strand DNA Replication	453
2.1. Pathways for Short Flap Processing	453
2.2. Pathways for Long Flap Processing	455
2.3. Additional Genetic Connections between	456
Lagging Strand Proteins and DNA Repair	
3. Complexities of Replicating Repeating	456
Sequences	450
3.1. Minisatellite Instability	450
Replication	437
3.3. Microsatellite Instability	459
3.3.1. Lagging Strand Replication Is Implicated in Triplet Repeat Instability	459
3.3.2. Dealing with Substrates That Compromise FEN1	460
3.3.3. Repair of TNR Expansion Intermediates	461
4. Rescue of Stalled Replication Forks	461
4.1. Pathways for Processing Collapsed Forks	461
4.2. Competing Models for WRN/FEN1 Roles at Collapsed Forks	462
5. Double Strand Break Repair	463
5.1. Rad27 in Nonhomologous End Joining	463
5.2. Rad27 Suppresses Short Sequence Recombination	463
6. Regulation during the Damage Response	463
6.1. Initial Damage Signal Cascade	463
6.2. Effects of p21 on Replication and Repair	464
7. Base Excision Repair	464
7.1. Long Patch Base Excision Repair	464
7.2. PCNA-Dependent LP-BER	465
7.3. Pol β -Dependent LP-BER	465
7.4. Coordination during LP-BER	465
7.5. Consequences of the Damage Response on BER	465
8. Role of Rad9/Rad1/Hus1 in DNA Repair	466
8.1. Damage Sensor	466
8.2. Alternative Clamp to PCNA	466
8.3. Repair Platform	466
9. Role for FEN1 in Apoptosis	467
10. Modifications of Lagging Strand Proteins	467
10.1. Modified Polymerases, Clamp, and Clamp	467

* Corresponding author. Address: Department of Biochemistry and Biophysics, University of Rochester Medical Center, 601 Elmwood Ave., Box 712, Rochester, NY 14642. Phone: 585-275-3269. Fax: 585-275-6007. E-mail: Robert_Bambara@urmc.rochester.edu.

[†] These authors contributed equally to this work.

10	0.2. Modified FEN1	468
10	0.3. Modified RPA	468
10	0.4. Modified Helicases and Ligase	468
11. Summary and Outlook		469
12.	2. Abbreviations 46	
13.	Acknowledgments 46	
14.	. References 4	

1. Introduction

Because of the antiparallel structure of DNA, cells employ significantly different mechanisms to replicate the two DNA strands.¹ Leading strand replication is the continuous extension of one strand in the 5' to 3' direction toward the separating replication fork (Figure 1, I). Lagging strand replication is the creation and joining of a series of segments, designated Okazaki fragments (Figure 1). These small stretches of DNA are extended away from the separation point of the parental strands. In eukaryotes, Okazaki fragments are initiated by RNA primers and subsequently extended by DNA for a distance of about 100 nucleotides (nts) in yeast and higher eukaryotes² and up to 2000 nts in some bacteria.³ In most eukaryotic cells, millions of these segments must be made and joined to complete replication of the genome. Cells have evolved an efficient group of proteins to carry out this task.⁴ The significance of these proteins in maintaining the fidelity of the genome is twofold. First, the joining process offers the opportunity for aberrant intermediates to form that can lead to sequence duplications or deletions, double or single strand breaks, and other lesions. However, the lagging strand proteins have evolved to suppress aberrant joining.² These properties will be discussed in this review. Second, the synthesis and cleavage to remove the initiator RNA and the ligation of the Okazaki fragments are similar to the excision of damage and resynthesis reactions that must occur during repair of many types of lesions. Therefore, many of the lagging strand proteins have evolved dual roles in DNA replication and repair.⁴ These roles and the mechanism by which cells distribute the lagging strand proteins into repair functions will also be discussed.

2. Lagging Strand DNA Replication

2.1. Pathways for Short Flap Processing

To understand the dual roles of lagging strand replication proteins in replication and repair and how they work to maintain genome stability, it is necessary to understand their activity during normal replication (Figure 1). On the lagging strand, replication is primed by RNA/DNA primers synthesized by the polymerase α /primase (pol α) complex. In



Marie L. Rossi received her B.S. in Biology in 2002 from Nazareth College of Rochester. Following graduation she joined the graduate program in Biochemistry, Cell, and Molecular Biology at the University of Rochester and in 2003 joined the laboratory of Dr. Robert Bambara in the Department of Biochemistry and Biophysics. She earned her M.S. in Biochemistry in 2004 and is currently working toward her Ph.D. researching the mechanisms of primer removal during Okazaki fragment maturation.



Vandana Purohit was born in Bronx, NY, and obtained her Bachelor's Degree in Chemistry from Vassar College in 1995. She received her Ph.D. in Chemistry at the University of Connecticut in 2001, where she studied DNA adducts formed by carcinogens and the mutagenic consequences of these DNA lesions under the guidance of Ashis Basu. She went on to join the laboratory of Catherine Joyce and Nigel Grindley at Yale University. There she applied a fluorescence based approach to kinetic studies of DNA polymerase I conformational changes during nucleotide incorporation. In 2003, she joined the laboratory of Robert Bambara at the University of Rochester, where she studies replication and recombination in HIV.

eukaryotes, the primers contain about 10 nts of RNA followed by about 10–20 nts of DNA.¹ Then, in a process known as polymerase switching, pol α dissociates and DNA polymerase δ (pol δ) binds and extends the Okazaki fragments in the 5' to 3' direction to their full length. Processive synthesis by pol δ is facilitated by the sliding clamp proliferating cell nuclear antigen (PCNA), which tethers pol δ to the DNA, and the PCNA loading molecule replication factor C (RFC). Upon encountering the 5' end of a downstream Okazaki fragment, the pol δ strand displaces the primer into a single stranded flap (Figure 1, II). The flap is processed by flap endonuclease 1 (FEN1) to form a nick (Figure 1, III).^{1,5,6}

Using in vitro DNA replication as a model, the mechanism of FEN1 activity has been elucidated. On oligonucleotide substrates, it has been shown that FEN1 tracks from the 5' end of the flap^{7,8} and cleaves specifically at the base of 5' flaps.^{7,9,10} (Various flap intermediate structures are outlined in Figure 2 and will be referred to throughout the text.) The



Patrick Brandt earned his B.S. in Biochemistry from Brigham Young University in 2002. While at BYU he worked in the laboratory of Dr. Steven Graves (Department of Chemistry and Biochemistry) studying the effect of estrogen levels on cataract formation. Currently he is pursuing a Ph.D. in biochemistry in the laboratory of Dr. Robert Bambara (Department of Biochemistry and Biophysics) at the University of Rochester. In the course of his studies at the University of Rochester he earned his M.S. in Biochemistry. Patrick's research interests in the Bambara laboratory include the mechanism of replication-dependent trinucleotide repeat instability and the effect of the 9-1-1 ring complex on DNA repair.



Robert A. Bambara received his B.A. in Chemistry from Northwestern University and his Ph.D. in Biochemistry from Cornell University under the supervision of Ray Wu. He was a Jane Coffin Childs Postdoctoral Fellow at Stanford University, supervised by I. Robert Lehman. He has been a faculty member at the University of Rochester, Department of Biochemistry and Biophysics, since 1977, where he is now Professor and Chair. He is recipient of the Arthur Kornberg Research Award and the Davey Cancer Research Award. He has been an author of over 180 scientific publications. One area of his research has focused on the mechanisms of replication and recombination in HIV. The other has been centered on mammalian DNA replication proteins and their roles in DNA repair and genome stability.

tracking mechanism is necessary for endonucleolytic cleavage as it has been shown that cleavage is inhibited by structures which block the 5' end of flap substrates.^{7,8} FEN1 prefers cleavage of a double flap substrate, a substrate containing a 5' flap with a 1 nt 3' flap overhang (Figure 2, II).^{11,12} Such structures presumably form transiently during strand displacement synthesis. In addition, FEN1 is also a 5'-3' exonuclease. Both its endonuclease and exonuclease activities are stimulated by PCNA. PCNA tethers FEN1 to its cleavage site at the base of flaps.⁸ Ultimately, once a nick is generated by FEN1 endonucleolytic cleavage, it is sealed by DNA ligase I to yield the continuous double stranded DNA (Figure 1, IV).¹ An interaction between DNA ligase I and PCNA also stimulates ligase activity.¹³ It has been proposed, then, that PCNA serves as a platform for the



Figure 1. Eukaryotic lagging strand synthesis mechanisms. (I) Leading strand synthesis proceeds continuously 5' to 3' in the direction of the advancing replication fork, while lagging strand synthesis proceeds discontinuously via Okazaki fragments away from the separating fork. (II) Pol δ continues extension of the 3' end of the upstream Okazaki fragment until it displaces the 5' end of the downstream fragment into a single stranded flap in a process termed strand displacement synthesis. (III) Short single stranded flaps up to about 12 nts are readily cleaved by FEN1, resulting in formation of a nick. (IV) The nick is sealed by DNA ligase I to generate the double stranded DNA. (V) Long flaps, about 20–30 nts in length, that escape FEN1 cleavage are coated by RPA. (VI) RPA stimulates cleavage by Dna2, resulting in formation of a short flap, no longer bound by RPA, is cleaved by FEN1, to generate the ligatable nick.



Figure 2. Flap intermediates. (I) A nick flap intermediate contains a 5' flap, such that the junction between the upstream fragment and the downstream fragment forms a nick. (II) A double flap intermediate contains a 5' flap with a 1 nt 3' flap overhang from the upstream fragment. (III) An equilibrating intermediate occurs when a region of the 3' end of the upstream fragment and a region of the 5' end of the downstream fragment, which are complementary to the template, equilibrate into various flap structures. (IV) A foldback or hairpin intermediate may form due to complementarity in the sequence of the 5' flap. (V) A bubble intermediate occurs when a downstream fragment is bound to a template such that a unique sequence between the 5' and 3' ends remains unbound.

recruitment of proteins to the lagging strand during replication and mediates the sequential protein "handoffs" in the process.^{2,5,14}

The process of strand displacement synthesis and flap cleavage is necessary to remove the RNA/DNA primer that initiates the Okazaki fragments.¹ Current research suggests that if the length of the flap displaced by pol δ is short, up

to about 12 nts in length, then FEN1 is able to readily cleave and create a nick.¹⁵ In vitro studies of lagging strand processing in *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* (*S. cerevisiae*) indicate that the pol δ 3'-5' exonuclease and Rad27 (*S. cerevisiae* homologue of FEN1) cooperate to maintain a short displacement length, since reconstitutions with 3'-5' exonuclease deficient pol δ (pol δ -exo⁻) show increased displacement synthesis.^{16,17} A synthetic lethal interaction between *rad27* null and *pol* δ -exo⁻ in double mutant *S. cerevisiae* strains further supports this hypothesis.¹⁸⁻²⁰

2.2. Pathways for Long Flap Processing

If the displaced flap escapes cleavage by FEN1 and achieves a length of 20-30 nts, it will be bound by the single stranded DNA binding protein replication protein A (RPA) (Figure 1, V).^{21–23} The presence of RPA inhibits cleavage by FEN1 yet stimulates cleavage by Dna2.22,24 Dna2 is a multifunctional enzyme with ATPase, single stranded DNAspecific endonuclease, and helicase activities that is essential in yeasts, both S. cerevisiae and Schizosaccharomyces pombe (S. pombe).²⁵⁻²⁷ Homologues of Dna2 have also been recently identified in Xenopus laevis (X. laevis)28 and Caenorhabditis elegans (C. elegans).^{29,30} Like FEN1, Dna2 also requires the unique tracking mechanism for cleavage.^{31,32} However, unlike FEN1, the 5' nuclease activity of Dna2 favors cleavage of longer flaps (>27 nts).²⁴ Dna2 cleaves at the single stranded region along flaps, but it does not cleave at the base of a 5' flap to generate a nick.²⁴ Consequently, Dna2 cleavage results in a shorter flap that is no longer bound by RPA and can be cut by FEN1 to support the subsequent ligation reaction (Figure 1, VI and VII).^{22,31} It is likely, then, that Dna2 and FEN1 act sequentially to process long flaps.²² Copurification and genetic studies in S. cerevisiae reveal a synthetic lethal interaction between dna2 and rad27 mutants.³³ In addition, overexpression of Rad27 in S. cerevisiae dna2 mutant or deletion backgrounds partially rescues the temperature sensitive growth phenotype.^{33,34} Although both Dna2 and FEN1 are able to process long flaps,^{15,22} it is possible that long flaps form structures, such as foldbacks or bubbles (Figure 2, IV and V), that are inhibitory to cleavage by both enzymes. Yet, the two enzymes may cooperate to process long flaps forming structures inhibitory to cleavage. Consistent with this possibility, the helicase activity of Dna2 has been shown to help resolve structurecontaining flaps^{24,35} and promote FEN1 cleavage.²⁴

Additional proteins may also be necessary to resolve some flap structures into cleavable intermediates. It has been proposed that the RecQ helicases participate in resolving DNA structures inhibitory to replication.^{36,37} Both Bloom syndrome protein (BLM) and Werner syndrome protein (WRN) are members of the RecQ family of DNA helicases, mutated in patients with Bloom syndrome and Werner syndrome, respectively. Bloom syndrome is characterized by growth deficiency and skin lesions. Cells cultured from Bloom syndrome patients display ultraviolet (UV) radiation sensitivity and genome instabilities consistent with defects in DNA replication. Similarly, Werner syndrome cells exhibit incomplete resolution of repair intermediates.³⁶

Recent results demonstrate that both BLM and WRN stimulate FEN1 cleavage activity on oligonucleotide 5' flap substrates.³⁸⁻⁴² In the absence of ATP, BLM moderately stimulates FEN1 cleavage on substrates containing a foldback on the 5' flap and on bubble substrates (Figure 2, IV and V). Yet, in the presence of ATP, the stimulation of FEN1

activity by BLM increases, indicating that the ATP-dependent BLM helicase activity is allowing FEN1 access to the structured substrates.⁴² Moreover, immunoprecipitation and fluorescence localization studies in HeLa cells show an interaction between FEN1 and BLM and FEN1 and WRN, respectively.40,41 The C-terminal region of BLM, which shares homology with the FEN1 interaction domain of WRN, mediates the functional and physical interaction between BLM and FEN1.⁴⁰ Together these results suggest that the RecO helicases, specifically BLM and WRN, are important in resolving replication and repair intermediates having foldback and bubble structures that inhibit normal replication.^{40–42} In support of this connection is the synthetic lethal interaction between sgs1, the S. cerevisiae homologue of BLM and WRN, and rad27 mutants.^{43,44} In addition, the temperature sensitive growth defects and damage sensitivity of a S. cerevisiae dna2 helicase mutant (dna2-1) were lessened by expression of human BLM,45 perhaps due to BLM stimulation of Rad27. WRN has also been shown to rescue the *dna2-1* mutant phenotypes, via its C-terminal domain.46

2.3. Additional Genetic Connections between Lagging Strand Proteins and DNA Repair

Although rad27 null is not lethal in S. cerevisiae, deletion mutants are temperature sensitive and display phenotypes consistent with defects in DNA replication and repair, mainly sensitivity to alkylating agents and UV radiation.^{47,48} Also. a deletion of FEN1 in chicken DT40 cells results in an increased sensitivity to methylating agents and peroxide.49 However, in C. elegans, inactivation of FEN1 expression by RNA interference (RNAi) results in embryonic lethality.²⁹ Furthermore, homozygous deletion of FEN1 in mice causes growth failure, suggesting an embryonic lethal mutation.^{50,51} Primary cells cultured from homozygous null mouse blastocysts failed to proliferate. The null cells underwent extensive apoptosis when treated with radiation, indicating that deletion of FEN1 disrupts both replication and response to radiation.⁵¹ These results suggest that FEN1 is important in both DNA replication and repair.

Additionally, synthetic lethal screens in S. cerevisiae have identified several proteins that possess essential interactions with RAD27. Some of these interactions are particularly relevant to the role of Rad27 in DNA repair. First, studies identified synthetic lethal interactions between rad27 null and mutants in most of the RAD52 group genes (rad50, rad51, rad52, rad54, rad55, rad57, rad59, mre11, and xrs2).^{43,48} The RAD52 group genes play roles in double strand break repair via homologous recombination,⁵² demonstrating a significance of RAD27 and RAD52 genes in repair. Second, a synthetic lethal interaction⁵³ in the double mutant DDC1 and RAD27 was also identified. DDC1 is the S. cerevisiae homologue of both the human and S. pombe RAD9 gene, a PCNA analogue with a role in the DNA damage checkpoint (discussed in section 8).⁵⁴ The synthetic lethality between ddc1 and rad27 mutants highlights the role of both proteins in recognizing and/or processing DNA damage. Furthermore, additional proteins, including S. cerevisiae Rad17 and Rad24 damage response proteins (discussed in section 8), were identified to have synthetic sick interactions with mutant RAD27.43,53 A majority of these interacting proteins are involved in DNA repair, once more highlighting the importance of FEN1 in repair.

Moreover, a synthetic lethal interaction between mutants in *FEN1* and exonuclease I (*EXO1*), a 5'-3' exonuclease, ^{55,56}

in some genetic backgrounds in yeast⁵⁷ suggests that these two enzymes have overlapping functions in the cell. Overexpression of EXO1 in rad27 null cells relieves the temperature sensitivity, suggesting that, in rad27 mutants, EXO1 can serve as a backup exonuclease for Rad27 in removal of the RNA primer during Okazaki fragment maturation.55,56,58 In support of this, recombinant human EXO1 displays riboexonuclease activity on synthetic oligonucleotide substrates.⁵⁶ Thus, the synthetic lethal interaction between *rad27* and *exo1* mutants is presumably a replication defect. However, exol mutants do not have impaired growth or sensitivity to UV radiation, yet they display a mutator phenotype consistent with mismatch repair defects, indicating a cellular role of EXO1 in mismatch repair.^{55,56} A physical interaction between EXO1 and Msh2,^{55,56} a mismatch repair protein (discussed in section 3.3.3), supports this hypothesis. More recent studies reveal that EXO1 is recruited to stalled replication forks, indicating that it may also function in pathways for replication fork restart.59

Thus, the genetic connections between FEN1 and repair proteins, in addition to highlighting the proteins' roles in repair, also raise the possibility that unprocessed FEN1 substrates can accumulate and could be subsequently processed by DNA damage repair pathways. Furthermore, there is some evidence that Dna2 is involved in damage repair pathways because *dna2* mutants are sensitive to X-ray radiation and mildly sensitive to UV radiation, although the roles of Dna2 in repair processes are uncertain.³⁴

3. Complexities of Replicating Repeating Sequences

3.1. Minisatellite Instability

Many unstable regions of the genome contain repeated sequences of various lengths that present problems when they are replicated. One class of repeat, the minisatellite repeats, contain regions of DNA with tandemly repeated units 11-100 nts long. Minisatellites are polymorphic in repeat number and are prone to sequence expansions and contractions. They are often characterized as fragile sites on chromosomes, meaning that unprocessed replication or repair intermediates can lead to single and double strand breaks.^{60–62}

Repeat sequences exhibit instability during both mitosis and meiosis. In fact, meiotic instability events may arise more frequently than mitotic instability events.^{63,64} This review will focus on mitotic instability because it is likely the result of aberrant lagging strand replication, whereas meiotic instability of repeat sequences may rely more on faulty repair of double strand breaks^{63,65} or other processes peculiar to meiosis and gametogenesis. For a review of meiotic instability of minisatellites, see ref 66.

In 1997 Tishkoff et al.⁶⁷ reported that mutations in *RAD27* destabilize DNA sequences flanked by 3 to 12 nt direct repeats. In addition, they reported that double null mutants of *RAD27* together with either *RAD51* or *RAD52* are inviable. Given that Rad51 and Rad52 are involved in double strand break repair, it can be inferred that the replication defects of the *rad27* null mutants led directly or indirectly to double strand breaks.^{48,68} This observation led the authors to propose the following model to explain duplication of DNA sequences flanked by direct repeats (see also reviews of the Tishkoff paper by Kunkel et al.⁶⁹ and Gordenin et al.⁷⁰). When Rad27 is delayed or prevented from cleaving 5' flaps, the flap may grow longer as polymerases rebind and displace



Figure 3. Model for sequence duplication of minisatellite repeats in *rad27* mutants. (I) Lagging strand replication requires the joining of Okazaki fragments, which occurs most efficiently with wildtype FEN1. (II and III) In the absence of FEN1, 5' flaps remain uncleaved and polymerases may rebind and further lengthen the flap. (IV) If the flap lengthens to include two or more repeats, there is a possibility of slip mispairing of the flap to the template DNA. (V) If the flap reanneals in such a way as to present a ligatable nick, DNA ligase I can seal the loop into the duplex. If the loop is not excised by DNA repair enzymes, it will result in an expanded allele following replication. Adapted from *Cell*, Vol. 88, Tishkoff et al., "A Novel Mutation Avoidance Mechanism Dependent on *S. cerevisiae RAD27* Is Distinct from DNA Mismatch Repair", pp 253–263, 1997, with permission from Elsevier.

more of the downstream primer (Figure 3, II and III). If the displaced flap contains two or more repeats, there is the possibility of slip mispairing between the repeats on the flap and the complementary sequences on the template. This scenario would cause formation of a single stranded loop that if ligated into the daughter strand would lead to duplication of the sequence flanked by the repeats (refer to Figure 3, IV and V). Slip mispairing aside, long unprocessed flaps represent single strand breaks and may lead to double strand breaks requiring repair through homologous recombination or nonhomologous end joining. Either double strand break repair process could also result in sequence duplications when carried out amid repeat regions prone to misalignment.⁶⁷

After the Tishkoff model, Kokoska et al.¹⁸ verified that *rad27* null mutants exhibited higher insertion rates at

minisatellite sites that were not interrupted by random sequences. They also reported that the *pol3-t* mutation, which alters the pol δ catalytic domain, led primarily to sequence deletions at the same sites. A plausible reason for the deletions seen in the *pol3-t* mutants is that a decreased synthesis rate leads to accumulation of unannealed lagging strand template DNA, which may form secondary structures such as hairpins. Secondary structure in the template would then necessitate bypass synthesis by DNA polymerases, leading to contraction on the daughter strand.

Other groups have examined the effect of RAD27 deletion on naturally occurring human minisatellite sequences inserted into the S. cerevisiae genome.^{71,72} Maleki and colleagues⁷² showed that rad27 null mutant strains destabilize four different minisatellites to differing degrees. The repeating units of the minisatellites chosen for analysis ranged from 10 to 50 base pairs per repeating unit with the repeat arrays showing either strict sequence homogeneity or relatively high sequence variability among repeats. The length of the repeat array constructs ranged from 0.5 to 2.5 kilobases. Not surprisingly, Maleki et al. found that the longer the repeat tract and the more homogeneous the repeat sequence, the higher the degree of instability. This observation correlates with the premise that increases in either tract length or repeat homogeneity increase the possibility of polymerase slipping or slip mispairing forming stable secondary structures.

Tracking the mitotic stability of the notoriously unstable human CEB1 minisatellite, Lopes et al.⁷¹ demonstrated that mutations in RAD27 and DNA2 both destabilized CEB1 minisatellite fragments inserted into the S. cerevisiae genome. The rad27 null mutants led to greater CEB1 instability compared to a *dna2* temperature sensitive mutant, consistent with the current model that Dna2 may only be necessary to shorten long 5' flaps whereas final cleavage at the base of the flap is performed by Rad27 irrespective of flap length. In accordance with the length-dependent instability reported by Maleki et al.⁷² noted above, a longer CEB1 fragment with 42 repeats was destabilized to a greater degree by rad27 mutants than was a fragment containing 14 repeats. Lopes and colleagues suggest this is the result of increased probability that the junction between Okazaki fragments will fall within the repeating region.⁷¹

3.2. Lagging Strand Enzymes in Telomere Replication

Okazaki fragment processing enzymes have been implicated in maintenance of telomeric structures found at the end of linear chromosomes. Specifically, mutations in FEN1, DNA2, WRN, and BLM each affect telomere maintenance and will be discussed below. Telomeric sequences consist of hundreds of nucleotides of tandemly repeated GT-rich repeats. Each time a linear chromosome is replicated, a portion of the telomere is lost because of RNA primer removal and other complexities of lagging strand synthesis at chromosome ends.^{73,74} Telomerase, a DNA polymerase with an embedded RNA primer complementary to the telomeric repeats, can add repeats to the 3' terminated strand to increase the replication potential of a given cell.⁷⁵ Elongation of the G strand (the strand that is composed of the GT-rich telomeric repeats) by telomerase in concert with degradation of the complementary C strand results in a 3' G tail. The G tail is inserted back into the double stranded telomeric DNA, forming a protein-stabilized loop structure called a T-loop that protects the chromosome end from



Figure 4. Replication of telomeres. Telomeres consist of hundreds of G-rich repeats and their complementary C-rich repeats, giving rise to the descriptors G strand and C strand, respectively. The single stranded 3' end of the G strand is the G tail that inserts back into the double stranded telomere (not depicted here) to protect chromosomes from end to end fusions or nuclease degradation. The G strand always serves as the template for lagging strand replication of the telomere, and the C strand is always the leading strand template. The telomere that results from replication of the parental C strand is called the leading strand telomere. The telomere replicated using the parental G strand is referred to as the lagging strand telomere. Adapted with permission from ref 78. Copyright 1999 American Society for Microbiology.

nuclease activity or abnormal chromosome joining.⁷⁶ An intriguing aspect of telomere replication is that the G strand always serves as the template for lagging strand synthesis, and the C strand always acts as the leading strand template⁷⁷ (Figure 4).

Parenteau and Wellinger⁷⁸ studied S. cerevisiae telomere processing in cells harboring a temperature sensitive rad27 mutation and found an accumulation of single stranded G-rich DNA at the restrictive temperature. The G-rich single stranded DNA was not a result of telomeric repeat addition but rather the result of incomplete DNA replication of the lagging, or C, strand. The authors suggest that the G-rich single stranded DNA observed may have been due to gaps between unprocessed Okazaki fragments of the C strand or may have been exposed when entire Okazaki fragments were removed by telomeric helicases.⁷⁸ rad27 mutant strains grown at the restrictive temperature also displayed a wide range of telomere lengths, indicating that expansions and contractions were common among the telomeric repeats due to the propensity of the single stranded DNA to form secondary structures. Overexpression of EXO1 increased the growth rate of *rad27* cells to near normal at the otherwise restrictive temperature but did not reduce the appearance of single stranded DNA or telomere length heterogeneity. This finding suggests that Exo1 can only partly compensate for the absence of Rad27.

Further studies by the same authors⁷⁹ showed that, in the absence of both Rad27 and telomerase, cells reached senescence earlier compared to the case of telomerase single mutant strains, indicating that the absence of Rad27 hastens telomere shortening. In summary, telomeres are processed differently depending on whether they are replicated by leading or lagging strand synthesis, and Rad27 deficiency affects only those telomeres that are replicated by the lagging strand machinery.⁷⁹

The overhanging G tail may be generated by telomerase adding repeats to the G strand or by nuclease resection the C strand.^{80,81} In the process of searching for the nuclease responsible for C strand resection in *S. pombe*, Tomita and colleagues⁸² reported that Dna2 is involved in producing the

G tail necessary for telomere stability. It was already known that Dna2 associates with telomeres at various stages of the cell cycle.⁸³ Tomita et al. observed that mutating *DNA2* in the *taz1-d* background abrogates C strand resection. Taz1 is the *S. pombe* homologue of TRF2, a double stranded telomere binding protein that participates in telomere stabilization. *Taz1-d* strains were required in order to increase the detection sensitivity of G-rich overhangs in asynchronous cell populations.⁸⁴ The authors also indicated that mutating *RAD50*, even in the presence of wild-type Dna2, disables C strand resection. This led them to speculate that Dna2 employs its 5' to 3' endonuclease activity to cleave the C strand in a Rad50-dependent fashion.⁸²

Bloom syndrome and Werner syndrome patients show signs of early aging, a process also associated with telomere degradation. It is not surprising, therefore, that BLM and WRN helicases have been linked to telomere processing through a variety of mechanisms. For example, the helicase activity of BLM and WRN is active on G tetraplexes,85 structures that form in vitro amid G-rich sequences such as telomeric repeats.⁸⁶ In addition, compounds that bind and stabilize G tetraplex structures inhibit BLM and WRN helicase activity in vitro.87 When the replication fork reaches the end of a chromosome, the replicative helicase may be unable to resolve tetraplex structures present within the telomere without the aid of either WRN or BLM.88,89 It is also possible that these helicases are required for dismantling the T-loop structure in advance of the replication fork. In addition, BLM and WRN are both stimulated by a resident telomere binding protein, TRF2,90 and studies of mice that lack BLM and WRN show severely compromised telomere replication,⁹¹ further validating the idea that they have a role in telomere processing.

Recently, Crabbe et al.⁸⁸ reported that human cells expressing mutant forms of WRN also show lagging strandspecific defects in telomere processing. Using chromosome orientation fluorescent in situ hybridization (CO-FISH), they noticed that when WRN helicase activity is defective, the fluorescent signal corresponding to the lagging strand telomere decreased more than 7-fold. Loss of signal indicated that telomere replication by the lagging strand machinery was incomplete. Telomere replication by the leading strand machinery was unaffected by the mutant WRN. As expected, lagging strand telomere loss was relieved by telomerase expression. This result underscores the concept that telomeres replicated by the lagging strand machinery must overcome unique challenges to be processed properly.

Evidence suggests that RecQ helicases, and BLM in particular, promote telomere extension even in the absence of telomerase activity.⁹² This novel means of avoiding senescence is used by a subset of tumor cells and some immortalized cell lines. It is referred to as alternate lengthening of telomeres (ALT).93 The ALT pathway does not occur in rad52 deficient cells, suggesting that ALT proceeds via some form of double strand break (DSB) repair.93 Stavropoulos and colleagues⁹² report that human BLM localizes to ALT-specific foci in telomerase deficient cell types but not in cell lines with active telomerase. In addition, co-immunoprecipitation and fluorescence resonance energy transfer studies show that BLM interacts with TRF2, a double stranded telomere-binding protein required for formation of the protective T-loop. Overexpression of wild-type BLM leads to rapid increase of telomeric DNA content, whereas a BLM point mutant devoid of helicase activity did not stimulate ALT. They speculate that the helicase activity of BLM is involved in allowing the rolling circlelike replication of telomeres.⁹² In support of the above, Sgs1, the yeast homologue of BLM, is required for ALT in *S. cerevisiae*.^{94–96}

3.3. Microsatellite Instability

In addition to minisatellite repeats and telomeric repeats, microsatellite repeats also expose both the vulnerabilities and adaptations of lagging strand enzymes. Microsatellite repeats are arbitrarily defined as repeating units 1-10 nts long.⁶⁰ Within this range the GC-rich trinucleotide repeats (TNR) cause unique consequences due to their ability to readily form hairpin structures. Flap sequences capable of forming secondary structures such as hairpins or bubbles are refractory to FEN1 cleavage because FEN1 is unable to track over the structures to gain access to the base of the flap^{97,98} (Figure 2, IV and V). The sequence, purity, and length of the TNR,^{99–101} together with its orientation in the genome,^{102,103} all influence the likelihood that a hairpin will form with a melting temperature higher than physiological temperature. In addition to hairpins, TNRs can form more complex secondary structures including G tetraplexes and various triplex structures.¹⁰⁴

TNR instability is the cause of a number of human neurodegenerative diseases including fragile X syndrome, Huntington's disease, myotonic dystrophy, and a variety of ataxias.^{104–107} In each disease, the sequence and location of the TNR relative to the gene start site differ, but protein expression is inevitably perturbed. For example, TNR expansions are known in individual diseases to aberrantly recruit transcription repressors, inhibit pre-mRNA splicing, disrupt translation initiation, and even introduce repeated amino acids into the gene product.^{106,107}

There is evidence that pathological expansion of TNRs occurs during gametogenesis,^{108–111} although somatic instability in patients increases through time and varies between tissues.^{112–116} These observations imply that errors in DNA metabolism arise in TNR sequences during both meiotic and mitotic processes. It is not currently understood which processes are most important etiologically to TNR human diseases, but as will be discussed below, DNA replication and repair processes are definitely involved. Our review will focus on studies in yeast and human cell lines complemented by in vitro experimentation that suggests how TNR instability is affected by enzymes involved in lagging strand DNA replication on how meiosis is involved in human TNR disease etiology, see Pearson et al.¹⁰⁹

3.3.1. Lagging Strand Replication Is Implicated in Triplet Repeat Instability

Early observations in *S. cerevisiae* showed that perturbation of Okazaki fragment processing enzymes, and *RAD27* in particular, exacerbates TNR instability.^{18,67,69,97,117–119} Accordingly, consensus has converged around the idea that expression of wild-type FEN1 has a stabilizing effect on TNRs. That said, even in wild-type yeast strains, tracts of CTG repeats are prone to replication-dependent breakage, contraction, and expansion, suggesting that the secondary structures that are likely to form within TNR sequences during lagging strand replication cannot be satisfactorily dealt with even in a wild-type environment.^{102,117,120}

Mutations in many lagging strand proteins exhibit TNR related phenotypes. In *S. cerevisiae*, *rad27* null mutants show

increased rates of all three hallmarks of chromosome instability—chromosome breakage, sequence expansion, and, to a lesser degree, sequence contraction.^{97,102,117,118,120} In addition, biopsied tumors of mice with a heterozygous knockout of *FEN1* and *APC1*, a gene mutated in colorectal cancer, show microsatellite instability, suggesting aberrant Okazaki fragment maturation when FEN1 protein levels are diminished.⁵⁰ Both the *pol3–14*¹²¹ mutation isolated by Giot et al.¹²² and also mutations in the active site of pol δ (*pol3-t*)^{18,120} destabilize TNRs. The most likely reason for the observed destabilization is increased susceptibility to polymerase slippage, leading to contractions.

Schweitzer and Livingston¹²¹ reported that three distinct mutations in POL30, the gene that encodes for PCNA, led to varying degrees of TNR destabilization. The PCNA mutants were pol30-52, which prevents homotrimerization of PCNA,¹²³ *pol30–79*, a mutation which disrupts pol δ binding,¹²⁴ and *pol30–90*, which inhibits FEN1 binding to PCNA.¹²⁴ Interpreting the effect of PCNA mutation is complicated due to the involvement of PCNA in leading and lagging strand synthesis and a variety of repair pathways. However, one plausible explanation is that in the absence of a functional interaction between PCNA and pol δ (i.e. in the pol30-52 and pol30-79 strains) the synthesis rate or processivity decreases to a point where polymerase slippage contractions are more likely. Interestingly, the pol30-90PCNA mutation, known to disrupt the FEN1/PCNA interaction, led to increased tract expansions reminiscent of the effect of FEN1 mutation on tract stability.¹²¹ In addition, mutations in pol α , Dna2, and DNA ligase I each destabilize TNR sequences slightly.^{120,125-127} A number of models have emerged to explain replication-dependent TNR instability. For the most part, the models are not mutually exclusive, and it is possible that any combination of them is in play depending on the repeat tract length, the level of repeat homogeneity, and the presence or absence of mutation in the enzymes involved. Henricksen and co-workers128 proposed a model for TNR expansion based on characteristics of human proteins in vitro. Their model derives from observation of FEN1 and DNA ligase I activity on a substrate composed of 10 CTG repeats at the 5' end of a downstream primer and the 3' end of an upstream primer that can compete for annealing to 10 CAG repeats on a template strand (Figure 5, I). Such a substrate mimics the junction of Okazaki fragments on the lagging strand in that it is capable of equilibrating between different 3' flaps, 5' flaps, and a variety of bubble structures arising from slip mispairing.^{128,129} The majority of substrate conformations are inert to both FEN1 and DNA ligase I. However, 5' flaps can be cleaved by FEN1 to produce correct length products, and bubble structures that produce nicks between the upstream and downstream primers can be ligated to form expanded products (Figure 5, II-V). In these experiments there is a balance between FEN1 activity and DNA ligase I activity: the former promoting correct length processing of the lagging strand and the latter enabling expansion of the daughter strand. Henricksen and colleagues¹²⁸ suggest that tipping the balance toward FEN1 cleavage would lead to sequence stability whereas tipping the balance in favor of ligation would promote sequence expansion. The balance could be influenced by mutation or modification of FEN1130 or DNA ligase I as well as by mutations in other proteins involved in Okazaki fragment processing such as PCNA, DNA polymerases, helicases, or other nucleases.



Figure 5. Model for TNR expansion. (I) Schematic of the substrate used by Henricksen et al. Each white circle represents one CAG repeat on the template strand. Gray and black circles represent CTG repeats on the upstream and downstream primers, respectively. Drawings below (I) show a small number of the possible intermediates that might form as the substrate equilibrates. If a cleavable 5' flap forms, FEN1 can remove the flap (assuming a hairpin has not formed on the flap), leaving a nick that can be ligated leading to preservation of the correct length. (II and III) If bubble structures form that present a nick between the upstream and downstream primers, DNA ligase I can seal the nick, leading to sequence expansion. (IV and V) Many other intermediates can form that are inert to both FEN1 and DNA ligase I but could be substrates for other nucleases or helicases. Substrates IV and V could lead to double strand breaks or illegitimate recombination if not resolved. Adapted with permission from ref 128. Copyright 2002 American Society for Biochemistry and Molecular Biology.

Two recently published works from the Arnheim¹²⁷ and Livingston¹²⁶ groups highlight the importance of the levels of enzymes involved in flap processing and nick ligation. Subramanian and colleagues¹²⁷ showed that overexpression of wild-type DNA ligase I in S. cerevisiae destabilizes replication of a (CTG)₂₅-containing reporter plasmid. Interestingly, overexpression of catalytically dead ligase also destabilizes CTG repeats. The authors suggest that the latter effect is due to the catalytically dead ligase binding to PCNA and disabling productive interactions between PCNA and its other interacting partners, including FEN1. Refsland and Livingston¹²⁶ report that point mutations in the PCNA interaction domains of Rad27 and DNA ligase I both lead to CAG tract instability in yeast single mutants. When the RAD27 mutant is combined with a PCNA mutant (pol30-90) that cannot bind to replication and repair proteins, there is a synergistic effect on CAG tract instability. The data from these two groups strongly suggest that PCNA plays an important role in orchestrating the delicate balance between FEN1 and DNA ligase I activity during Okazaki fragment maturation.

Previous work by researchers in the Livingston group¹²⁵ also addressed the effect of DNA ligase I on TNR stability. They showed that two loss of function mutations in *S. cerevisiae* DNA ligase I (cdc9-1 and cdc9-2 alleles) actually led to higher TNR expansion.¹²⁵ The model they propose to explain their observation involves extended nick half-life due to defective DNA ligase I activity. Increased availability of the unprocessed nick likely allows the DNA polymerase to displace another flap. Consequently, the enhanced need for flap cleavage and ligation leads to the increased possibility that the flap might form a bubble creating a ligatable expansion intermediate. Evidently the absolute and relative levels of DNA ligase I, FEN1, and PCNA relate in a complex manner to the stability of repeat sequences.

Another model for how wild-type FEN1 may protect TNR sequences from expansion was proposed by Liu et al.¹³¹ and involves the tracking requirement of FEN1. Liu and Bambara initially showed¹³² that FEN1 utilizes its endonuclease activity to resolve triplet repeats. A hairpin-containing TNR flap is refractory to FEN1 processing but is free to equilibrate into other structures such as 3' flaps. As this occurs, double flap structures form with 3' and 5' flaps of various lengths (refer to Figure 2, III). If the substrate equilibrates in such a way as to present any amount of single stranded 5' flap, despite the presence of 3' flap DNA, FEN1 may bind that structure and influence the re-equilibration of the flap into the full length 5' flap, which is cleavable by FEN1. In such a case, the formation of a hairpin behind the advancing FEN1 would serve to sequester FEN1 on the flap until it recognizes the flap base and cleaves.¹³¹

3.3.2. Dealing with Substrates That Compromise FEN1

Secondary structures associated with minisatellite and microsatellite repeat sequences impair the cleavage activity of even wild-type FEN1. What backup mechanisms exist to augment correct processing or remedy faulty processing of TNRs? Compensatory mechanisms can be roughly grouped into processes that facilitate correct flap processing and processes which detect expansion intermediates and repair them before subsequent rounds of replication (the latter are discussed in section 3.3.3).

Dna2 may play a role in processing long structurecontaining flaps that accumulate amid TNR sequences.³⁵ Like FEN1, Dna2 must first recognize a free 5' end.³² Unlike FEN1, however, Dna2 possesses ATP-dependent helicase activity which allows it to unwind secondary structure concomitant with random cleavage events.^{24,35} Therefore, Dna2 seems well suited to unwind and remove segments of hairpin flaps to a point where they are manageable by FEN1. However, the single study that examines the effect of a *DNA2* mutation with partially defective helicase and nuclease activity on CTG repeat tract stability implied only minor involvement of Dna2.¹²⁰

RecQ helicases, such as WRN and BLM, may act on TNR repeat structures to prevent ligation of expansion intermediates. Wang and Bambara⁴² showed that, in vitro, BLM helicase activity stimulates FEN1 cleavage of a bubble substrate wherein the 5' end of the bubble is complementary to the template (Figure 2, V). BLM is proposed to bind to the single stranded bubble and transform the bubble to a flap by unwinding in the 3' to 5' direction. Assuming FEN1 interacts with the 5' flap before it reanneals to its complementary sequence, the repeat-containing sequence could be removed. Despite the aforementioned in vitro evidence that BLM stabilizes TNR tracts, mutational analysis shows that defective Sgs1, the *S. cerevisiae* RecQ helicase, does not lead to TNR expansion. Surprisingly, compromised Sgs1 either has no effect on TNR stability or stabilizes TNR repeats.¹³³ In contrast, mutants of the 3' to 5' helicase Srs2 strongly destabilize TNR sequences, and purified Srs2 can unwind a CTG hairpin mimic in vitro.¹³⁴ In addition, *RAD27* and *SRS2* double knockouts are synthetically lethal,⁵³ suggesting that they are involved in compensatory pathways. Evidently, subtle differences in helicase specificity are important determinants in genome stability.

3.3.3. Repair of TNR Expansion Intermediates

It seems inevitable that DNA metabolism amid TNR sequences leads to chromosomal instability. Fortunately, a portion of these intermediates can be corrected by the mismatch repair (MMR) machinery (reviewed by Lahue and Slater¹³⁵) and perhaps to some degree by a more recently characterized pathway, large loop repair (LLR).¹³⁶

The canonical substrate of the MMR machinery is a misincorporated base that evades the 3' to 5' proofreading activity of pol δ and is recognized by the Msh2/Msh6 heterodimer.¹³⁷ In addition, small unpaired loops up to about 15 nts are recognized by the Msh2/Msh3 heterodimer¹³⁸ and to a lesser degree by the Msh2/Msh6 heterodimer. If loops are free from intraloop hydrogen bonding, they are efficiently excised, but if secondary structure is present in the loop, the rate of excision and repair decreases dramatically. Indeed a number of groups^{139–144} have demonstrated that small TNR insertions and deletions increase when MMR is eliminated. In other words, small TNR loops, most likely caused by polymerase slippage events, do not form stable intraloop structures and are recognized and repaired as long as MMR is operative. On the other hand, loops containing multiple triplet repeats are likely to form hairpins and persist as expansion or contraction precursors.¹⁴⁵ On the basis of the observation that knocking out Msh2 activity stabilizes CAG repeats in Huntington's disease mouse models,^{146,147} some have suggested that Msh2 binding to TNR hairpins somehow undermines completion of repair.

Interestingly, tract contractions decrease in *Escherichia coli* (*E. coli*) when MMR is inhibited.^{140,141} Presumably this is because small unstructured loops excised by MMR enzymes are removed together with adjacent DNA, thereby leaving single stranded DNA exposed and able to form hairpins. Hairpins on the template strand are likely to cause polymerase slippage events that lead to tract contractions on the daughter strand. Not surprisingly, the observed contractions are more severe if the template strand contains CTG repeats, which is the most stable hairpin forming TNR.¹³⁹ Thus, in the discharge of their duty to stabilize repeat sequences, MMR proteins may under some conditions exacerbate the problems of TNR instability.

LLR is another repair pathway that may take part in controlling expansions at TNR loci. LLR was discovered as an activity capable of repairing heteroduplexes that arise during meiotic recombination in *S. cerevisiae*.¹⁴⁸ Further characterization of LLR revealed that it is active in mitotic cells.¹⁴⁹ LLR is independent of MMR proteins^{138,149} but requires pol δ , RFC, and PCNA.¹⁵⁰ A nick is not necessary for resolution of large loops;¹⁵¹ however, the presence of a nick stimulates LLR machinery to remove the excess DNA from the nicked strand.^{136,151} Emergence of the LLR pathway

led researchers in the Lahue group¹³⁶ to examine LLR proficiency on TNR-containing loops. Reminiscent of the inability of MMR to process secondary structure-containing hairpins, they found that large TNR-containing hairpins are inhibitory to LLR. This result together with similar results showing that palindromic hairpins persist once formed^{152,153} underscores the threat of TNR sequences. Additional research is needed to gauge the relationship between LLR and TNR instability.

4. Rescue of Stalled Replication Forks

As discussed in the previous section, efficient replication of the genome is a fundamental process that is critical for the maintenance of genome integrity. The concerted actions of numerous proteins prevent aberrant DNA structures from interfering with lagging strand synthesis. Additionally, many repair mechanisms are in place to ensure efficient repair of DNA lesions prior to encounter with the advancing replication fork. Despite these pathways, the replication fork encounters blocks to replication, such as DNA lesions or frozen protein/DNA complexes that cause the advancing fork to stall. It is estimated that 15-25% of replication forks in *E. coli* require rescue from stalling.¹⁵⁴ Several recent reviews describe the mechanisms involved in replication fork restart in prokaryotes^{155,156} and eukaryotes.^{157,158} This section highlights the role of lagging strand proteins in mechanisms that rescue a stalled replication fork. These mechanisms are a fundamental component of the arsenal designed to maintain genome integrity, as failure to restart the stalled fork can lead to illegitimate recombination, genome instability, and cell death.

Stalled replication forks can regress (or collapse) to form structures resembling a chicken foot. These structures are versions of Holliday junction (HJ) recombination intermediates. In *E. coli*, regressed replication fork intermediates are processed by RecQ helicase and RecJ exonuclease.^{159,160} The mammalian proteins involved in resolving chicken foot structures are unidentified; however, several studies indicate that helicases from the RecQ family play a role.¹⁶¹ Mutations in RecQ helicase family members WRN, BLM, and RecQ4 have been linked to human diseases that exhibit chromosomal instability.³⁷ These findings suggest that RecQ helicases help maintain genome integrity during replication, repair, or recombination.

Studies in *S. cerevisiae* support the idea that RecQ helicases unwind aberrant DNA structures that if left unprocessed could lead to deleterious events such as illegitimate recombination. For example, disruption mutation of *SGS1*, the RecQ homologue in *S. cerevisiae*, enhanced illegitimate recombination that occurred via a homologous recombination pathway, suggesting that Sgs1 function suppresses hyper-recombination.¹⁶² Expression of BLM or WRN in these strains suppressed the hyper-recombinogenic effect of *sgs1*, suggesting that WRN and BLM function in human cells suppresses aberrant recombination as well.

4.1. Pathways for Processing Collapsed Forks

Several models explain the pathways by which WRN or another RecQ helicase can restart a stalled replication fork. The intermediates shown in Figure 6 (adapted from ref 41) illustrate the proposed mechanisms by which a replication fork can be rescued following encounter with a lesion on the leading strand template and generation of a regressed



Figure 6. Proposed mechanisms for restart of the replication fork. (I) The advancing replication fork encounters a lesion on the template for the leading strand. (II) Leading and lagging strand synthesis become uncoupled as leading strand synthesis is stalled. (III) The replication fork collapses to form a chicken foot structure by annealing of the leading and lagging strands. (IVa) Leading strand synthesis is resumed using the nascent lagging strand as template. (IVb) Finally, a helicase facilitates reverse branch migration to reset the replication fork past the site of damage. (Va) The regressed fork is cleaved by a resolvase to generate a double strand break. (Vb) This cleavage initiates homologous recombination and allows an undamaged strand to be used for leading strand synthesis. (VI) Helicase unwinds the duplex arm of the chicken foot structure and stimulates cleavage of the nascent lagging strand to create a region of single stranded DNA. This structure can be stabilized by a single strand binding protein while the lesion is repaired. Adapted from Molecular Biology of the Cell (Sharma et al. Mol. Biol. Cell 2004, 15, 734; published online before print as 10.1091/mbc.E03-08-0567) with permission of the American Society for Cell Biology.

chicken foot structure. In the first pathway (Figure 6, IV), the regressed lagging strand can serve as a template for leading strand synthesis. Following synthesis, a helicase catalyzes reverse branch migration and resets the replication fork beyond the lesion, leaving it to be repaired by other repair pathways. Alternatively, the chicken foot structure is cleaved to generate a double strand break (Figure 6, V). Generation of a double strand break initiates the homologous recombination pathway and allows an undamaged homologous strand to be used as a template for leading strand synthesis. In another mechanism (Figure 6, VI), helicase unwinding of the 5' end of the lagging strand stimulates cleavage by a nuclease. The resected structure is stabilized by a single stranded DNA binding protein while the lesion is repaired.⁴¹

Preliminary evidence has highlighted a role for WRN in the processing of collapsed replication forks. Stalled replication forks can be induced by treatment with a DNA damaging agent such as mitomycin C. After treatment of this type, there is evidence that WRN accumulates at foci associated with arrested replication forks.¹⁶³ Further studies show that WRN and FEN1 form a complex at these foci.⁴¹ There is a growing body of evidence suggesting that WRN, and WRN stimulation of FEN1 activity, are involved in the rescue of stalled replication forks; however, the mechanism is unclear.

4.2. Competing Models for WRN/FEN1 Roles at Collapsed Forks

Brosh and colleagues⁴¹ have presented one model for FEN1 and WRN interaction at stalled replication forks. In this model, WRN acts to recruit FEN1 to the site of a stalled replication fork that has collapsed into a chicken foot structure. Beginning at the crossover site, the helicase activity of WRN unwinds the HJ and produces a 5' end onto which FEN1 can load. FEN1 cleavage of the 5' terminus of the lagging strand produces an intermediate that is stabilized by single stranded DNA binding protein and can await repair of the lesion on the leading strand. Evidence for WRN recruitment of FEN1 to a Holliday junction structure comes from gel shift and immunoprecipitation assays that showed FEN1 binding to HJs only in the presence of WRN. Additionally, experiments performed in vitro showed that structures resembling HJ intermediates can only be cleaved by FEN1 in the presence of WRN and ATP, suggesting that functional WRN helicase activity is required for stimulation of FEN1 cleavage.41

Shen and colleagues¹⁶⁴ support an alternative model in which, at a stalled replication fork, WRN and FEN1 initiate the first step in break induced recombination (BIR). This model relies on the ability of FEN1 to generate a double strand break at a replication fork via a novel activity described as gap endonuclease (GEN) activity.¹⁶⁵ The authors showed that FEN1 can cleave the template strand of gapped DNA fork and bubble substrates, providing evidence of the GEN activity and its putative role in fork restart. This type of cleavage at a stalled replication fork would create a double strand break, which is the first step in the recombination pathway that serves to restart the replication fork. In support of the hypothesis that WRN/FEN1 processing of a stalled replication fork initiates homologous recombination, a complex between Rad52 and WRN has been visualized at foci associated with stalled replication forks.¹⁶³

Experiments employing E178A, a FEN1 mutant that has flap endonuclease activity comparable to that of wild type but is deficient in GEN activity, support a role for GEN activity in replication fork restart.¹⁶⁴ Null rad27 strains of S. cerevisiae complemented with either human FEN1 or the E178A mutant showed comparable growth characteristics and spontaneous mutation rates. When the same strains were treated with chemical DNA damaging agents and UV irradiation, the strains complemented with human FEN1 survived at a rate comparable to that of wild-type cells with functioning Rad27. However, cells complemented with the E178A mutant exhibited low survival rates similar to those for the rad27 null strains. These observations suggest that GEN activity, lacking in the E178A mutant, is required for high level survival following the types of DNA damage that produce stalled replication forks.¹⁶⁴

In all likelihood, a stalled replication fork can be rescued by several pathways. In fact, the proposed mechanisms by which WRN and FEN1 process a stalled replication fork are not mutually exclusive and both may be relevant. This area of research promises to yield interesting information as further experiments elucidate the mechanisms involved in fork restart.

5. Double Strand Break Repair

Most cells employ two strategies for repair of a double strand break: homologous recombination (HR) and nonhomologous end joining (NHEJ).¹⁶⁶ A number of reviews are available which describe HR in detail;^{167–169} however, a brief review of eukaryotic HR is merited here. After damaged chromosome ends are discovered, nucleases degrade the 5' strand of each broken end, leaving single stranded 3' tails that are bound by Rad51. After end processing, an identical sequence is sought out on a homologous chromosome or sister chromatid that will act as a bridging template for repair synthesis. Once homology is found, the Rad51-coated 3' end invades the double helix, allowing the broken strands to anneal to their complements on the donor chromosome. Then, DNA synthesis fills in the resected segments followed by ligation. The processes of strand invasion, DNA synthesis, and ligation lead to Holliday junctions that are resolved by structure-specific resolvases to generate two continuous double helices.

HR is considered relatively error-free in contrast to NHEJ, which by its nature is mutagenic. NHEJ is a pathway that involves the connection of DNA ends possessing only small regions (as little as 1-4 nts) of "adventitious" microhomology.^{170,171} In NHEJ, the ends of the DNA are brought together in a process called synapsis. Subsequently, the ends are aligned to exploit any homology. Finally, the aligned ends are processed by nucleases or polymerases to create intermediates that can be ligated.^{166,172}

5.1. Rad27 in Nonhomologous End Joining

Lieber and colleagues¹⁷⁰ present data indicating that Rad27 plays a role in NHEJ in *S. cerevisiae*. In this study they examined the frequency of NHEJ in a series of substrates with break ends that were predicted to form a 2 base flap, a blunt end, or a 2 base gap when aligned. Deletion of *RAD27* resulted in a 4.4-fold reduction in NHEJ that was predicted to proceed via generation of a 2 base 5' flap intermediate. Evidently, alignment of homologous ends results in the production of flaps that are removed by Rad27 prior to completion of joining. In contrast, NHEJ that was predicted to proceed via generation of a blunt end or a 2 base gap was not effected by *rad27* deletion. Considered together, these findings suggest that Rad27 plays a role in a NHEJ pathway that proceeds via flap formation.

In vertebrates, it appears that the dominant nuclease involved in the processing of NHEJ intermediates is the Artemis/DNA-PKcs complex.^{173,174} The gene encoding Artemis is mutated in patients with severe combined immunodeficiency (SCID).¹⁷⁵ In higher organisms, V(D)J (variable(diversity)joining) recombination exploits the mutagenic nature of NHEJ to increase immune system diversity. This Artemis complex, present only in vertebrates, can cleave both 3' and 5' overhang substrates. It is unclear if another nuclease, such as FEN1, is involved in NHEJ in mammals. However, given the phenotype of Artemis mutants in humans, it is unlikely that other nucleases can fully compensate for lack of this complex.¹⁷²

5.2. Rad27 Suppresses Short Sequence Recombination

A related study by Negritto et al.¹⁷⁶ supports the assignment of a role for Rad27 in maintaining genome stability in *S. cerevisiae*, in this case, by suppression of short sequence

recombination (SSR). Null rad27 mutants displayed an increased level of SSR compared to that for wild-type cells. The authors show that addition of Rad27 or human FEN1 to the rad27 null cells abrogates SSR. Furthermore, addition of mutant Rad27 or mutant human FEN1 with reduced endonuclease activity and no exonuclease activity partially complemented the rad27 null phenotype. These studies indicate that the flap endonuclease activity and not exonuclease activity is responsible for the prevention of SSR. The authors explain their observations by the following mechanism. During recombination, Rad27 processes the ends of the recombining fragments. "If unwinding is extensive, Rad27 could remove enough DNA to terminate recombination. Decreasing the length of the sequences shared by the recombination partners would increase the likelihood of complete heteroduplex unwinding, 5' flap cleavage, or both."176

The findings described in the previous section highlight complex roles for Rad27 in recombination. The first example suggests a role for Rad27 in NHEJ, an important repair pathway that increases genome stability. The second example suggests a role for Rad27 in the suppression of short sequence recombination, a pathway that is detrimental to the stability of the genome. Recent work has implicated a role for FEN1 in the processing of divergent sequences at break ends during HR, another pathway that increases genome stability.¹⁷⁷ These findings illustrate the extensive range of functions that proteins involved in lagging strand replication have in genome stability mechanisms.

6. Regulation during the Damage Response

6.1. Initial Damage Signal Cascade

The DNA damage checkpoint exists to preserve genome integrity and halt progression through the cell cycle upon recognition of DNA damage.¹⁶⁹ Recognition is mediated through DNA damage sensors, including ataxia telangiectasia mutated (ATM) protein and the ATM and Rad3 related (ATR) protein, both phosphoinositide 3-kinase related kinases (PIKKs).¹⁷⁸ In response to DNA damage, ATM and ATR are activated, resulting in the phosphorylation of downstream protein targets. This process initiates a signal cascade that leads to arrest of the cell cycle and either repair of damage or apoptosis, if the damage is extensive.^{169,178}

Studies have shown that ATM and ATR mediate the damage response to different genotoxic agents and endogenous lesions.¹⁷⁹ While ATM response is activated primarily by ionizing radiation induced damage and double strand breaks,¹⁸⁰⁻¹⁸² the ATR signal cascade is triggered by UV radiation damage and stalled replication forks.¹⁸³⁻¹⁸⁷ Upon sensing DNA damage, ATM and ATR phosphorylate checkpoint kinases 2 and 1, respectively, which leads to growth arrest in either G1/S or G2/M phases of the cell cycle.178 Additionally, it has been shown that RPA stimulates recruitment of ATR and ATR-interacting protein (ATRIP) to damage sites and mediates checkpoint activation.188 Of particular relevance to this review, it appears that ATR and ATRIP are involved in recognizing lesions resulting from TNR instability. Lahiri et al.¹⁸⁹ demonstrate that MEC1 and DDC2, the homologues of ATR and ATRIP in S. cerevisiae, respectively, are important for detecting and mediating repair of TNR related lesions. They hypothesize that ATR mediates upregulation or recruitment of repair proteins to the lesion. Maintenance of G1/S-phase arrest occurs following ATMand ATR-mediated phosphorylation and activation of p53, a transcription factor. The activation of p53 leads to p21 induction, which holds the cell in G1/S arrest until damage is repaired.¹⁶⁹ An intra-S-phase arrest can potentially occur by two mechanisms. In one mechanism, ATM and ATR can phosphorylate target proteins that inhibit firing of origins of replication.^{169,178} A second mechanism could be mediated through p21 inhibition of replication.¹⁶⁹

6.2. Effects of p21 on Replication and Repair

It has been shown that the C-terminal region of p21 can bind to PCNA at the interdomain connector loop, the same site that binds pol δ and other replication proteins, including RFC, FEN1, and DNA ligase L^{190–192} Likewise, a C-terminal p21 peptide inhibits replication in vivo¹⁹³ and limits synthesis by pol δ in vitro.¹⁹⁴ Still, in vitro, p21 does not appear to affect the loading or sliding of the RFC/PCNA complex on DNA.^{195,196} Yet, both in vitro and in vivo evidence reveals a competition between p21 and pol δ for PCNA binding, demonstrating that p21 can disrupt formation of pol δ /PCNA complexes.^{191,192,195} Therefore, the inhibition of synthesis by pol δ is most likely due to p21 disruption of the pol δ /PCNA interaction, prohibiting processive synthesis by the polymerase. This is a mechanism for DNA replication to be stalled to allow time for repair of DNA damage.

However, pol δ and PCNA have also been proposed to have roles in repair, specifically nucleotide excision repair (NER)^{169,197} and long patch base excision repair (described in section 7), leading to the possibility that p21 inhibition of pol δ has implications for repair. Thus, although the effects of p21 induction on inhibition of replication are fairly well recognized, the effect of p21 on NER remains controversial. The NER pathway is used for excision and repair of damage that distorts the double helix, such as that caused by radiation and chemical genotoxins.¹⁹⁸ NER damage recognition, which involves the lagging strand protein RPA, among other NERspecific proteins, initiates 3' and 5' cleavage and removal of a 20–30 nt region surrounding a lesion, followed by gap filling by a DNA polymerase.^{169,197,198} Both polymerases δ and ϵ (pol ϵ) have been proposed to fulfill this role.¹⁹⁹

Consequently, it is possible that p21 sequestration of PCNA alters pol δ and pol ϵ roles in NER because PCNA interacts with both pol δ and pol ϵ .¹⁹⁹ Experiments in vitro utilizing human cell extracts have shown that p21 does not inhibit short gap filling synthesis by pol δ and pol ϵ .²⁰⁰ Podust et al.¹⁹⁵ demonstrated, via extension of a primer-template substrate, that p21 limited pol δ synthesis of longer products but not short products, consistent with a p21 effect on replication but not repair synthesis by pol δ . It has been proposed, then, that p21 binding to PCNA prevents the reassociation of pol δ with PCNA after a single stretch of synthesis and dissociation from the DNA, inhibiting extended synthesis during replication by the polymerase. Since in NER the gap filling is short synthesis, there may only be one turnover of the pol δ and no need for association with PCNA. This would suggest that NER gap filling is not susceptible to p21 inhibition.¹⁹⁵ Yet, in work by Pan et al.,²⁰¹ experiments using full length p21 protein demonstrated inhibition of NER that could be rescued by addition of PCNA. Moreover, Cooper et al.²⁰² found that both in vitro and in vivo p21 peptides limited NER. The effect of p21 on NER was also observed in vivo using p21 null human fibroblasts.²⁰³ When compared to p21 homozygous or heterozygous fibroblasts,

the p21 null cells displayed an increased sensitivity to UV radiation, increased incidence of apoptosis, and a reduction in efficiency of NER. Yet, PCNA recruitment at damage sites was unaltered in the p21 null cells compared to wild type, indicating that a component of p21 inhibition of NER is not directly related to PCNA recruitment to the DNA.²⁰³ In total, these results give a clouded view of the regulation of NER by p21.

In addition, p21 also affects the interaction between PCNA and FEN1. Sequence conservation between species reveals the importance of the interaction site between FEN1 and PCNA.²⁰⁴ Furthermore, yeast two-hybrid and immunoprecipitation experiments demonstrate a physical interaction between PCNA and FEN1.205 The interaction is mediated through the C-terminal region of FEN1 and the C-terminal site on PCNA, which also binds p21.190,205 Both in vitro and in vivo evidence suggests that p21 disrupts the formation of a FEN1/PCNA complex through a competition for the binding site on PCNA.^{204,205} In addition, in vitro reconstitution of repair reactions with recombinant human FEN1 and human PCNA shows an inhibition of PCNA-stimulated FEN1 cleavage with increasing amounts of p21.194 Inhibition of FEN1 stimulation by PCNA during replication does not pose a problem during the damage response because it is important to halt replication. Yet, during the damage response, sequestration of some of the cellular pool of PCNA by p21 could potentially limit stimulation of FEN1, diminishing its activity in damage repair, although the extent of the effect is not clear. It is possible that the lack of stimulation by PCNA only partly attenuates FEN1 activity and that the activity of FEN1 alone is sufficient to support DNA repair.

7. Base Excision Repair

Base excision repair is a major pathway for repair of DNA base damage caused by simple alkylating or oxidizing agents.²⁰⁶ In the current model of BER, the first step is initiated by recognition of a damaged base by a DNA glycosylase and cleavage of its N-glycosidic bond to form an apurinic/apyrimidinic (AP) site.207,208 Subsequently, AP endonuclease (APE) cleaves the DNA backbone at the 5' side of the AP site, creating 3'-hydroxyl and 5'-deoxyribose phosphate (dRP) termini.^{209,210} At this point two pathways of BER diverge depending on the oxidation state of the 5' terminal moiety. If it is unaltered, DNA polymerase β (pol β) inserts a single nucleotide and excises the 5'-dRP via a β -elimination reaction.^{211–213} Finally, ligase seals the nick to complete repair.²¹⁴ This pathway, referred to as short patch base excision repair (SP-BER), does not involve proteins responsible for lagging strand synthesis. In mammalian systems, this pathway appears to be the major pathway involved in the repair of most lesions corrected by BER.²¹⁵

7.1. Long Patch Base Excision Repair

In contrast to SP-BER, which involves the removal and replacement of a single nucleotide, long patch base excision repair (LP-BER) involves the synthesis of a small segment of DNA typically between 2 and 8 nts in length. LP-BER is necessary in situations where the 5'-dRP residue is oxidized or reduced, so that it cannot be removed by pol β excision. Alternatively, LP-BER may occur if extension of the 3' terminus takes place before pol β has removed the 5' terminal dRP. In LP-BER, pol β , pol δ , or pol ϵ incorporates several nucleotides onto the 3' OH terminus generated by APE incision. This strand displacement synthesis creates a FEN1 cleavable flap containing the dRP residue at the 5' terminus.²¹⁶ Considering that the mechanism of LP-BER involves strand displacement synthesis and flap cleavage, it is not surprising that several of the proteins involved in lagging strand synthesis play a role. Depending on the proteins involved, LP-BER has been further subdivided into PCNA-dependent and pol β -dependent pathways.

7.2. PCNA-Dependent LP-BER

In 1994, Matsumoto et al.²¹⁷ showed that, in extracts of X. laevis oocytes, repair of a reduced AP site was PCNAdependent. Moreover, a series of experiments with Chinese hamster and HeLa cell extracts showed that long patch repair of a normal AP site was completely inhibited by the addition of a polyclonal antibody raised against human PCNA.²¹⁸ These experiments indicate that PCNA is a critical protein involved in LP-BER. In the PCNA-dependent pathway, PCNA stimulates pol δ (or pol ϵ) to perform strand displacement synthesis creating a flap structure that is cleaved by the endonuclease activity of FEN1. Ligation of the remaining nick is carried out by DNA ligase I. A role for RPA in this pathway has also been implied by several studies.²¹⁹⁻²²¹ Because PCNA stimulates several proteins in this repair pathway, teasing apart its role is difficult. It may serve to facilitate strand displacement synthesis by pol δ or pol ϵ . Additionally, PCNA stimulation of FEN1 cleavage or the DNA ligase I joining reaction may be critical.²²² In all likelihood, PCNA stimulates multiple steps in the pathway.

7.3. Pol β -Dependent LP-BER

Several studies indicate that pol β plays a central role in a subpathway of LP-BER, often described as pol β -dependent LP-BER. Klungland and Lindahl²¹⁵ observed a 20-fold decrease in repair of a reduced AP site upon preincubation with pol β neutralizing antibodies (not cross reactive with pol α , pol δ , pol ϵ , or PCNA) in human cell extracts. In another study with human cell extracts, the LP excision product generated was attributed to the concerted action of pol β and FEN1.²²³ Moreover, in cell extracts, pol β was shown to be the major polymerase responsible for initiating LP-BER on a substrate containing a reduced AP site that could not be excised by pol β .²²⁴

In the pol β -dependent pathway of LP-BER, pol β is the sole polymerase that mediates repair synthesis. In the model,²¹⁵ pol β performs strand displacement synthesis, creating a 5' flap that FEN1 can cleave. Following this action, a DNA ligase can complete the repair. Studies have shown that pol β and FEN1 can stimulate each others' activities and suggest a coordinated interaction between the two proteins that would be relevant during pol β -dependent LP-BER strand displacement and flap cleavage.^{225,226} In this situation, pol β could stimulate FEN1 activity and compensate for the absence of PCNA.

7.4. Coordination during LP-BER

The mechanism of BER involves generation of a single strand break that if left unrepaired could be a precursor to more harmful events such as double strand breaks. As a result, coordination of proteins during BER is considered crucial.²²⁷ The appeal of the PCNA-dependent model of LP-BER is that PCNA, which binds and stimulates many BER proteins, such as pol δ , FEN1, and DNA ligase I, likely

serves as a platform to coordinate their functions and facilitate efficient repair. However, there is evidence that accessory proteins in the pathway also serve to coordinate the repair components.

For example, WRN has been shown to have functional interactions with many of the proteins involved in BER.²²⁸ WRN helicase activity has been shown to enhance pol β strand displacement.²²⁹ WRN, the only RecQ helicase with exonuclease activity that can remove 3' mismatches, has been proposed to act as a proofreader for pol β during BER.^{228,230,231} WRN also stimulates pol δ synthesis past hairpin and tetraplex sequences that may arise during synthesis through repeat regions.²³² Finally, stimulation of FEN1 cleavage by WRN may also be relevant in BER.³⁹

Poly(ADP-ribose) polymerase I (PARP-1), an accessory protein that is activated upon DNA damage, has been suggested to coordinate steps in BER via protein-protein interactions.^{233,234} A PARP-1 null mouse fibroblast line exhibits hypersensitivity to DNA alkylating agents and indicates a role for the enzyme in BER.²³⁵ Recently, a physical interaction between WRN and PARP-1 was shown.²³⁶ Further studies²³⁷ indicate that unmodified PARP-1 inhibits WRN activity; however, upon auto-poly(ADP-ribosyl)ation, the inhibition is abrogated. The authors propose a plausible mechanism in which PARP-1 binds to a BER intermediate, and poly(ADP-ribosyl)ation of nuclear proteins signals repair proteins to the site of damage. Upon auto-poly(ADP-ribosyl)ation, PARP-1 dissociates from the damaged site, having recruited the proteins required for the subsequent steps of repair.

In addition, APE1, has been shown to interact with pol β , FEN1, DNA ligase I, and PCNA.^{194,238,239} APE1 slightly stimulates the activities of FEN1 and DNA ligase I in LP-BER.^{239,240} Bohr and colleagues²⁴¹ proposed a model in which APE1 remains bound following cleavage of an AP site to inhibit "promiscuous" unwinding by WRN. In the presence of pol β , APE1 is displaced, and WRN can stimulate pol β strand displacement synthesis.^{229,241} Additionally, APE1, which has exonuclease ability that removes mismatches more efficiently than matched nucleotides,^{242,243} has been suggested to act as a proofreader for pol β .²⁴⁴ Moreover, a recent study indicates that the role of APE1 in BER may be somewhat complex, as its role is modulated by the other BER proteins.²⁴⁵

A surprising number of the proteins involved in BER have been shown to participate in physical interactions with each other. Considered together, the impression that emerges is that repair of a lesion may be mediated by a "handing off" of the substrate from one protein to another via interaction.^{227,238} In this sequential "passing the baton" mechanism, after completing a required step in BER, a BER protein is displaced by the next protein in the pathway.²²⁷ As a result, following repair initiation, the lesion site is always sequestered by proteins involved in BER. This may serve to enhance efficiency and protect the intermediates from unintended, aberrant processing.

7.5. Consequences of the Damage Response on BER

It is estimated that, under normal physiological conditions, approximately 10,000 AP sites are generated in each mammalian cell per day.²⁴⁶ Considering the multitude of lesions that need to be repaired, it is understandable that there are redundant pathways. Understanding the dynamics between

the competing pathways of BER is a challenge. At low levels of damage, signaling and relative protein concentrations controlled by the cell cycle stages may dictate a balance between the competing pathways of BER.²⁴⁷ However, at high levels of damage, induction of the damage response cascade may influence the normal balance between repair pathways.

As discussed in section 6, p21, which inhibits PCNA, is induced in the DNA damage response cascades. It is possible that, in response to DNA damage, the inhibition of PCNA would influence the balance between the PCNA-dependent and pol β -dependent pathways of LP-BER. However, other coordination proteins, such as APE1, may serve to compensate for PCNA inhibition by p21.^{194,239} Studies using mouse embryonic fibroblasts indicate that the effects may be more complex. When these cells are treated with plumbagin, which induces oxidative DNA damage, p21 levels are increased; however, pol β and PCNA levels remain unchanged.²⁴⁸ LP-BER is inhibited in these treated cells although synthesis by pol β is not inhibited by formation of the p21/PCNA complex. Studies with extracts obtained from cells exposed to damaging agents show an accumulation of BER intermediates that require ligation upon p21 induction. This finding suggests that p21 inhibition of PCNA affects PCNA stimulation of DNA ligase I and may be relevant in both pol β -dependent and PCNA-dependent pathways.²⁴⁸ A p21mediated disruption of the interaction between DNA ligase I/PCNA complexes is consistent with this hypothesis.²⁴⁹

Recent progress in the field of BER has led to the identification of a variety of proteins involved in this pathway. Studies indicate that coordination of repair is likely to take place via a series of protein/protein interactions that serve to sequester the site of damage until repair is complete. In addition, studies are beginning to address the consequences of the damage response on the subpathways of BER. Future work in this area holds the promise of elucidating the roles of the proteins involved in BER and the mechanisms by which they are regulated.

8. Role of Rad9/Rad1/Hus1 in DNA Repair

8.1. Damage Sensor

The Rad9/Rad1/Hus1 (9–1–1) complex acts as a damage sensor in a damage response cascade.^{250,251} Following treatment of cells with radiation or chemical genotoxic agents, Rad9 and its partners Rad1 and Hus1 remain more firmly bound in nuclear extracts and associate with chromatin. This indicates that 9–1–1 associates with DNA following damage.²⁵² Also, several studies utilizing immunofluorescence and microscopy have demonstrated localization of Rad9 to sites of DNA damage, specifically to double strand break foci.^{253–256} These results indicate that 9–1–1 is an important component of damage response in the cell.

8.2. Alternative Clamp to PCNA

Initiation of the damage response cascade and induction of p21 serve to limit replication while allowing repair to continue. Although it is possible that the interaction with p21 limits PCNA roles in repair, as discussed previously, recent reports suggest that, in addition to sensing DNA damage, the 9-1-1 complex also serves as an alternative to PCNA that can function during DNA repair.²⁵⁷

Rad9, Rad1, and Hus1 are human and *S. pombe* checkpoint proteins found to associate as a heterotrimeric protein

complex.²⁵⁸⁻²⁶¹ The 9–1–1 homologue in S. cerevisiae, Ddc1/Rad17/Mec3, also associates as a heterotrimer.262 Although there is little sequence homology between the two, both molecular modeling^{262,263} and electron microscopy studies^{264,265} reveal that 9-1-1 mimics PCNA in structure. The 9-1-1 complex also has a similar loading molecule, Rad17/RFC (human and S. pombe) or Rad24/RFC (S. cerevisiae). The alternative clamp loaders Rad17/RFC and Rad24/RFC contain four of the five subunits from RFC and are similar in structure.²⁶⁴ In a manner analogous to RFC loading of PCNA, Rad17/RFC^{266,267} and Rad24/RFC^{268,269} have been shown to load their respective heterotrimer clamps onto DNA in an ATP-dependent manner. In addition, RPA interacts with²⁷⁰ and stimulates loading of 9-1-1 onto 5' recessed primer-template DNA.²⁶⁶ Similar to PCNA, 9-1-1 also stimulates FEN1 cleavage in vitro on replication and repair substrates.²⁵⁷ However, unlike PCNA, 9-1-1 does not stimulate the processive synthesis of pol δ .^{257,271} Together, these results further support the proposed role of 9-1-1 as an alternative repair-specific clamp.

8.3. Repair Platform

In addition to its roles in sensing DNA damage, it is possible that 9-1-1, as an alternative clamp, serves a direct role in the repair of damage through its interactions with repair proteins. Both pol β^{199} and DNA glycosylase MutY homologue (MYH)²⁷² play roles in base excision repair. Through immunoprecipitation experiments, a direct interaction between pol β and 9-1-1 was observed. The 9-1-1complex enhances the efficiency of primer usage and stimulates pol β synthesis.²⁷¹ Similarly, immunoprecipitation in *S. pombe* revealed an association between MYH and 9-1-1 that was increased upon cellular exposure to DNA damaging agents.²⁷³ Together, these results suggest that, with DNA damage, 9-1-1 interacts directly to stimulate the activity of repair proteins.

Furthermore, the interactions between 9-1-1 and FEN1^{257,274} or DNA ligase I²⁷⁵ support this idea. Recent in vitro results suggest that 9-1-1 stimulates FEN1 cleavage on oligonucleotide substrates that mimic replication and repair intermediates.^{257,274} The stimulation by 9-1-1 does not bypass the need for FEN1 tracking. FEN1 is unable to cleave bubble substrates even in the presence of the 9-1-1complex.²⁵⁷ Although stimulation by 9-1-1 is limited on some substrates that have no free ends for 9-1-1 to slide on,²⁵⁷ FEN1 stimulation by 9-1-1 does not require loading of the 9-1-1 complex onto the DNA (Rossi and Bambara, unpublished data). In addition, in vitro binding of DNA ligase I to a nick substrate is enhanced in the presence of 9-1-1(Wang and Bambara, unpublished data). Consistent with this observation, 9-1-1 stimulates the nick-sealing activity of DNA ligase I.275

In addition, 9-1-1 interaction with translesion polymerases has implications for damage tolerance and repair.^{251,276} Translesion polymerases, including polymerases ζ and κ (pol ζ and pol κ , respectively), can replicate through regions of DNA containing base lesions by inserting correct bases opposite damage sites.²⁷⁷ In *S. cerevisiae*, when pol ζ is mutated in cells having a defect in NER that leads to irreparable DNA damage, the cells display an increased sensitivity to DNA damage tolerance by replicating through the damage. The pol ζ -mediated damage tolerance in these cells is dependent on Rad17, Rad24, and Mec3 damage

checkpoint proteins,²⁷⁸ and pol ζ has been shown to interact with Mec3 and Ddc1 both in vitro and in vivo,²⁷⁹ indicating that pol ζ is involved in the damage response. Similarly, in *S. pombe*, exposure of cells to a DNA damaging agent leads to an increase in the level of pol κ as a result of damage checkpoint activation. Also, immunoprecipitation studies show that pol κ associates with Hus1 and Rad1, and chromatin binding assays demonstrate that Rad17 mediates pol κ association with chromatin.²⁸⁰ Together these results suggest that pol ζ and pol κ are involved in tolerance and repair of damage mediated through the activation of damage checkpoint proteins.^{251,276,279}

Stimulation of the activity of repair proteins, including pol β ,²⁷¹ FEN1,^{257,274} and DNA ligase I,²⁷⁵ by 9–1–1, as well as the interaction between 9–1–1 components and MYH²⁷³ and the translesion polymerases,^{278,280} suggests that 9–1–1 is directly mediating repair reactions, aside from its role in sensing damage. It is possible, then, that the 9–1–1 complex could serve as a platform onto which repair proteins are recruited, which is comparable to PCNA as a replication platform.²⁸¹

9. Role for FEN1 in Apoptosis

The proteins involved in lagging strand replication play an essential role in genome stability by the mechanisms discussed above. Recent studies also suggest a role for FEN1 in apoptosis. This finding indicates that the role of FEN1 in controlling the integrity of DNA is more complex than previously considered.

CPS6, the C. elegans homologue of EndoG, a mitochondrial nuclease in vertebrates, has been implicated in the apoptotic pathway.²⁸² Recent work by Parrish et al.¹⁶⁵ has shown that CRN1 (cell death related nuclease 1), the C. elegans homologue of FEN1, can cooperate with CPS6 to promote apoptotic DNA degradation. CRN1 was initially identified from an RNA interference-based screen designed to identify nucleases involved in apoptotic DNA degradation in C. elegans.²⁸³ CRN1 was shown to possess characteristic FEN1 properties such as flap endonuclease and 5'-3'exonuclease activities. Additionally, this study revealed a preference for an additional substrate-specific activity, GEN activity, not previously described in the literature. An interaction between CRN1 and CPS6 was detected in a GST pull-down assay. In vitro studies showed that CRN1 enhances CPS6 nuclease activity and, similarly, CPS6 enhances CRN1 GEN and exonuclease activities, suggesting that both proteins cooperate to stimulate DNA degradation. Xue and coworkers¹⁶⁵ propose a model by which the two nucleases work in concert to degrade DNA during cell death. The expression of CRN1, CPS6, or NUC1, an additional nuclease implicated in apoptotic degradation, was inhibited by RNAi. Decreased levels of each protein produced the same defect in DNA degradation during cell death, supporting the characterization of CRN-1 as a cofactor involved in apoptotic DNA fragmentation.

The interaction and costimulation of FEN1 and EndoG homologues in *C. elegans* raises the possibility that a similar mechanism is relevant in other organisms. In fact, CPS6 (in *C. elegans*) has 48% identity and 69% similarity with human and mouse EndoG. Moreover, mouse EndoG was shown to rescue the CPS6 phenotype in transgenic nematodes, suggesting that EndoG is a functional homologue of CPS6.²⁸² Because EndoG has been shown to be a weak endonuclease, there may be a requirement for other nucleases to mediate

the degradation.²⁸⁴ DNase1 and ExoIII were shown to stimulate EndoG degradation; however, FEN1 was not tested. It would be interesting to determine whether a functional interaction between EndoG and FEN1 can be detected in other organisms, such as humans.

An interesting aspect of the putative role of CRN-1 in apoptosis involves regulation. That is, how can this protein play dual, almost contradictory roles in genome maintenance and destruction? In human cells, EndoG is released from mitochondria upon stimulation of the apoptotic pathway. If CPS-6 is only sent to the nucleus upon apoptotic stimulation, this translocation may provide a means by which FEN1 could switch roles from replication and repair to destruction.

10. Modifications of Lagging Strand Proteins

10.1. Modified Polymerases, Clamp, and Clamp Loader

Several of the lagging strand proteins are subject to posttranslational modifications that potentially serve as regulation points for roles in replication versus repair. First, immunoprecipitation experiments reveal that phosphorylation of pol α in humans, *S. cerevisiae*, and *S. pombe* is dependent on cell cycle distribution.^{285–287} In humans, cyclin-dependent kinase (Cdk)/Cyclin complexes phosphorylate both the p180 large catalytic subunit and the p68 accessory subunit of pol α . ^{285,288–291} In *S. cerevisiae*, the large catalytic subunit (p165) is a substrate for Cdc7/Dbf4 kinase activity,²⁹² and the accessory subunit (p86) is phosphorylated in a Cdc28 kinasedependent manner.²⁸⁶ In addition, the phosphorylation states of the p180 and p68 subunits of pol α have alternate effects on in vitro initiation of SV40 replication, both inhibiting and stimulating replication.^{288–290} Together, these results suggest that, in the pol α complex, the two largest subunits are differentially phosphorylated, leading to regulation of pol α activity.

Furthermore, the large p125 subunit of pol δ is phosphorylated in vivo.²⁹³ Also, the p66 subunit of pol δ is phosphorylated by Cdk/Cyclin complexes in vitro, and phosphospecific antibodies react with p66 in vivo.¹⁹¹ Interaction between p66 and PCNA inhibits phosphorylation, indicating that the phosphorylation of pol δ may mediate interactions between pol δ and its accessory proteins.¹⁹¹

PCNA is acetylated in vivo and immunoprecipitates with p300, a histone-acetyl-transferase, and histone deacetylase (HDAC1). This suggests that PCNA is subject to acetylation by p300 and deacetylation by HDAC1.²⁹⁴ Analyses show that acetylated PCNA binds more tightly to pol δ and pol β and promotes pol δ and pol β synthesis better than deacetylated PCNA.²⁹⁴ These results suggest that acetylation of PCNA is a means of coordinating PCNA interaction with other proteins. In addition, recent results demonstrated that PCNA is both mono- and polyubiquitinated in response to DNA damage.²⁹⁵ Sumoylation, or addition of a small ubiquitin related modifier (SUMO),²⁹⁶ also occurs on PCNA during the S-phase under normal cellular conditions and in response to treatment with a genotoxic agent to induce large amounts of DNA damage.295 Moreover, earlier studies demonstrated that PCNA can be phosphorylated, and it associates with Cyclin A and Cyclin D.^{297,298} Variations in these modifications of PCNA might serve to mediate many roles of PCNA in replication and repair.

The clamp loader RFC is also subject to phosphorylation. The complex of PCNA/Cdk2/CyclinA phosphorylates RFC

at a PCNA binding domain in vitro,²⁹⁹ as does the calcium calmodulin-dependent protein kinase (CamKII).300 Phosphorylation of RFC by CamKII inhibits PCNA binding, and the presence of CamKII in vitro inhibits pol δ and pol ϵ RFC-dependent synthesis. Yet a PCNA/RFC/DNA complex is resistant to CamKII phosphorylation.³⁰⁰ These results suggest that CamKII may be involved in the inactivation of RFC until it is needed for replication. Similarly, when the p145 subunit of human RFC is phosphorylated, it loses the association with two other subunits, p40 and p37.³⁰¹ This implies that the interaction of RFC subunits is mediated through phosphorylation status, which may regulate RFC activity. In addition, when the p145 RFC subunit is phosphorylated, it loses its ability to bind to PCNA.³⁰² Therefore, the state of phosphorylation is presumably affecting both RFC intersubunit interactions and interactions with other lagging strand replication proteins and may have implications for both replication and repair.

10.2. Modified FEN1

Recent work by Hasan et al.³⁰³ has demonstrated FEN1 acetylation by p300 at C-terminal lysines. The C-terminal lysines appear to be important determinants of FEN1 cleavage efficiency, as mutations in these residues decrease cleavage activity.12 Immunoprecipitation experiments revealed a physical interaction between FEN1 and p300. Analysis of human embryonic kidney cell extracts for acetylated FEN1 shows an increase in acetylation with overexpression of p300, indicating that p300 is at least in part responsible for FEN1 acetylation. The acetylation inhibits nuclease activity and decreases substrate binding, yet it does not alter FEN1/PCNA binding³⁰³ or inhibit PCNA stimulation of FEN1 cleavage activity.²⁷⁴ However, p300 acetylation eliminates stimulation of FEN1 by the 9-1-1damage checkpoint complex, indicating that acetylation may be important for modulating FEN1 interaction with replication and repair proteins.²⁷⁴ In addition to acetylation, FEN1 is also subject to phosphorylation, and this could regulate its activity. Pull-down assays and immunoprecipitations reveal an interaction with both Cdk1 and Cyclin A. Moreover, in vitro and in vivo analyses show that Cdk1/Cyclin A can phosphorylate FEN1. As cells progress through the S-phase, the level of FEN1 phosphorylation increases. Although the phosphorylation does not alter substrate binding, it inhibits both FEN1 cleavage and association with PCNA.³⁰⁴ Taken together, these results suggest a possible role for modification in distributing FEN1 activity between replication and repair functions.

10.3. Modified RPA

Although RPA does not have catalytic activity in lagging strand synthesis or in repair, it is present both at the replication fork and at damage sites and is modified by phosphorylation.^{21,305} RPA phosphorylation is dependent on cell cycle distribution,^{306–309} in response to both interruption of DNA replication³¹⁰ and DNA damage.^{310–316} Studies in *S. cerevisiae* demonstrate that the large subunit of RPA is phosphorylated conditionally with damage³¹⁰ while the middle subunit is phosphorylated normally with the cell cycle and following exposure to ionizing radiation.^{311,312} These results indicate that there are different mechanisms for RPA phosphorylation. However, in both *S. cerevisiae* and humans, some RPA phosphorylation is dependent on the PIKKs

Mec1^{312,317} or ATM/ATR.^{313,315,316,318} In addition, both Mec1^{317,319} and ATM^{315,316} can phosphorylate RPA in vitro. Because Mec1 and ATM/ATR are involved in the damage response cascade, it is possible that phosphorylation plays a role in mediating RPA activity during DNA damage repair. It has also been shown that RPA can be phosphorylated by the DNA-dependent protein kinase (DNA-PK) in vivo^{313,318,320} and in vitro^{310,318,321,322} and by Cdk/Cyclin complexes in vitro.^{322,323} Additionally, in vivo studies with apoptosis-induced human T-lymphocytes revealed that inhibitors of DNA-PK and Cdk's limit RPA phosphorylation.³²⁴ Taken together, the numerous varied mechanisms of RPA phosphorylation suggest that it is an important point of regulation for RPA. In support of this assertion, phosphorylation of RPA results in a disruption of intersubunit binding of RPA³²³ and binding with associated proteins, ATM and DNA-PK.325

10.4. Modified Helicases and Ligase

The RecQ helicases, BLM and WRN, are also subject to modifications. BLM phosphorylation or dephosphorylation in response to ionizing radiation is dependent on cell cycle distribution.^{326,327} Moreover, immunoprecipitation studies demonstrate physical interactions between BLM and the damage sensors ATM³²⁸ and ATR.³²⁹ Both in vitro and in vivo experiments also reveal partial ATM- or ATR-dependent phosphorylation of BLM,^{326,328,329} that does not result in loss of BLM helicase activity.³²⁶ These results suggest that BLM is affected in the damage response, and it is likely that the status of phosphorylation plays a role in regulation of BLM during repair.

Phosphorylation also presumably plays a role in the regulation of WRN. Recent results demonstrate a physical interaction between WRN and DNA-PK.^{330,331} Both in vitro and in vivo, WRN is phosphorylated by a DNA-PK/Ku protein complex.^{330,331} In addition, the phosphorylation of WRN negatively regulates its exonuclease and helicase activities.³³¹ The association between DNA-PK and WRN inhibits the WRN exonuclease and helicase activities, 330 and removal of WRN phosphorylation removes the inhibition of its helicase activity.331 Moreover, an association between WRN and the cAbl kinase also results in WRN phosphorylation both in vitro and in vivo.332 Upon exposure to DNA damaging agents, WRN is phosphorylated and loses the association with cAbl.³³² It has been proposed that the cAbl phosphorylation may target WRN to a repair pathway such that WRN could be recruited to repair sites.³³² In addition, recent studies demonstrate that there is ATM- and ATRdependent phosphorylation of WRN in response to DNA damage.³³³ Besides phosphorylation, experiments revealing WRN acetylation³³⁴ and modification by SUMO³³⁵ indicate a variety of post-translation modifications regulating WRN.

Finally, experimental results show that DNA ligase I is phosphorylated in vivo in a cell cycle-dependent manner.^{336,337} A complex of Cdk2/CyclinA can phosphorylate DNA ligase I in vitro.^{299,337} The phosphorylation reaction is enhanced in the presence of PCNA, suggesting that PCNA is a link between Cdk2 and its substrates.²⁹⁹ In addition, DNA ligase I can be phosphorylated by casein kinase II.³³⁸ This phosphorylation does not significantly alter the ligase activity, although it eliminates PCNA stimulation.¹³ Furthermore, induction of damage or apoptosis results in a dephosphorylation of DNA ligase I.^{339,340} Thus, although the mechanisms of phosphorylation may vary, results suggest that phosphorylation is also involved in regulation of DNA ligase I activity.

Altogether, it is likely that a variety of modifications, including phosphorylation,³⁴¹ acetylation, ubiquitination, and sumoylation, coordinate lagging strand protein interactions with each other and other cellular proteins to maintain genome stability through replication and repair processes.

11. Summary and Outlook

Maintenance of genome integrity is a crucial component in the survival of an organism. As a result, a myriad of pathways function in concert for this purpose. These pathways can be classified into two distinct areas, ones that exist to prevent the accumulation of mutations during replication of the genome and others that repair damage to the genome. In this review we highlight the role of lagging strand proteins in both of these areas.

Eukaryotic lagging strand synthesis is a complex process that requires the generation and joining of millions of Okazaki fragments. Lagging strand replication of repeat sequences is particularly problematic because of the nature of equilibrating flap intermediates that are generated. However, the lagging strand proteins have evolved multiple mechanisms and pathways to prevent mutation under these circumstances. The rescue of a stalled replication fork is another mechanism that is critical to genome maintenance because, if left unrepaired, it can serve as a precursor to more harmful events. It is not surprising that several lagging strand proteins, already present at the replication fork, participate in the restart process. Lagging strand proteins have also been implicated in DNA damage repair pathways such as BER and NER. These pathways employ mechanisms of end processing and ligation reminiscent of those used in Okazaki fragment maturation. This similarity suggests how these proteins have evolved dual roles in replication and repair. FEN1 is an intriguing example of a lagging strand protein that is implicated in diverse pathways involving genome integrity including replication, repair, and even apoptosis.

The roles of lagging strand proteins in multiple pathways of genome maintenance lead to the question, how are the activities of the proteins regulated to direct their involvement in the various pathways? Under low levels of damage, presumably the pathways of replication and repair work in concert. However, during the damage response, replication is inhibited and repair is promoted. The details of the regulation mechanisms employed during the damage response are now being elucidated. Work in this field promises to fill the gaps in our understanding of the regulation of proteins involved in replication and repair processes that must, at times, coexist or compete.

12. Abbreviations

9-1-1	Rad9/Rad1/Hus1 complex
ALT	alternate lengthening of telomeres
AP	apurinic/apyrimidinic
APE1	apurinic/apyrimidinic endonuclease 1
ATM	ataxia telangiectasia mutated protein
ATR	ATM and Rad3 related protein
ATRIP	ATR interacting protein
BER	base excision repair
BIR	break induced recombination
BLM	Bloom helicase
CamKII	calmodulin-dependent protein kinase
Cdk	cyclin-dependent kinase

CRN1	cell death related nuclease 1
C. elegans	Caenorhabditis elegans
Dna2	5'-3' endonuclease and helicase
DNA-PK	DNA-dependent protein kinase
dRP	deoxyribose phosphate
DSB	double strand break
E. coli	Escherichia coli
EXO1	exonuclease 1
FEN1	flap endonuclease 1
GEN	gap endonuclease
HDAC1	histone deacetylase 1
HJ	Holliday junction
HR	homologous recombination
LLR	large loop repair
LP-BER	long patch base excision repair
MMR	mismatch repair
NER	nucleotide excision repair
NHEJ	nonhomologous end joining
nt(s)	nucleotide(s)
PCNA	proliferating cell nuclear antigen
PIKKs	phosphoinositide 3-kinase related kinases
pol α	DNA polymerase α
pol β	DNA polymerase β
pol δ	DNA polymerase δ
pol e	DNA polymerase ϵ
pol ĸ	DNA polymerase κ
pol ζ	DNA polymerase ζ
Rad27	S. cerevisiae homologue of FEN1
RFC	replication factor C
RPA	replication protein A
Sgs1	S. cerevisiae homologue of RecQ helicases
SP-BER	short patch base excision repair
SSR	short sequence recombination
SUMO	small ubiquitin related modifier
S. cerevisiae	Saccharomyces cerevisiae
S. pombe	Schizosaccharomyces pombe
TNR	trinucleotide repeat
TRF2	telomere repeat binding factor 2
UV	ultraviolet
WRN	Werner helicase
X. laevis	Xenopus laevis

13. Acknowledgments

We thank Eric Alani, Jeremy Bartos, Robert Brosh, Martin Budd, Judith Campbell, Hui-I Tom, and Yuan Liu for helpful comments on the manuscript. This work was supported by National Institute of Health Grants GM024441, T32-DA07232-18 (V.P.), and T32-398488 (P.B.). We are sorry that space limitations and the great breadth of this field prevented us from citing every relevant reference.

14. References

- (1) Bambara, R. A.; Murante, R. S.; Henricksen, L. A. J. Biol. Chem. 1997, 272, 4647.
- (2) Kao, H. I.; Bambara, R. A. Crit. Rev. Biochem. Mol. Biol. 2003, 38, 433.
- (3) Benkovic, S. J.; Valentine, A. M.; Salinas, F. Annu. Rev. Biochem. 2001, 70, 181.
- (4) Hubscher, U.; Seo, Y. S. Mol. Cells 2001, 12, 149.
- (5) Waga, S.; Stillman, B. Annu. Rev. Biochem. 1998, 67, 721.
- (6) Liu, Y.; Kao, H.-I.; Bambara, R. A. Annu. Rev. Biochem. 2004, 73, 589.
- (7) Murante, R. S.; Rust, L.; Bambara, R. A. J. Biol. Chem. 1995, 270, 30377.
- (8) Tom, S.; Henricksen, L. A.; Bambara, R. A. J. Biol. Chem. 2000, 275, 10498.
- (9) Harrington, J. J.; Lieber, M. R. EMBO J. 1994, 13, 1235.
- (10) Harrington, J. J.; Lieber, M. R. J. Biol. Chem. 1995, 270, 4503.
- (11) Kao, H. I.; Henricksen, L. A.; Liu, Y.; Bambara, R. A. J. Biol. Chem. **2002**, 277, 14379.

- (12) Friedrich-Heineken, E.; Henneke, G.; Ferrari, E.; Hubscher, U. J. Mol. Biol. 2003, 328, 73.
- (13) Tom, S.; Henricksen, L. A.; Park, M. S.; Bambara, R. A. J. Biol. Chem. 2001, 276, 24817.
- (14) Sporbert, A.; Domaing, P.; Leonhardt, H.; Cardoso, M. C. Nucleic Acids Res. 2005, 33, 3521.
- (15) Ayyagari, R.; Gomes, X. V.; Gordenin, D. A.; Burgers, P. M. J. Biol. Chem. 2003, 278, 1618.
- (16) Jin, Y. H.; Ayyagari, R.; Resnick, M. A.; Gordenin, D. A.; Burgers, P. M. J. Biol. Chem. 2003, 278, 1626.
- (17) Garg, P.; Stith, C. M.; Sabouri, N.; Johansson, E.; Burgers, P. M. Genes Dev. 2004, 18, 2764.
- (18) Kokoska, R. J.; Stefanovic, L.; Tran, H. T.; Resnick, M. A.; Gordenin, D. A.; Petes, T. D. *Mol. Cell. Biol.* **1998**, *18*, 2779.
- (19) Gary, R.; Park, M. S.; Nolan, J. P.; Cornelius, H. L.; Kozyreva, O. G.; Tran, H. T.; Lobachev, K. S.; Resnick, M. A.; Gordenin, D. A. *Mol. Cell. Biol.* **1999**, *19*, 5373.
- (20) Jin, Y. H.; Obert, R.; Burgers, P. M.; Kunkel, T. A.; Resnick, M. A.; Gordenin, D. A. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* **2001**, *98*, 5122.
- (21) Wold, M. S. Annu. Rev. Biochem. 1997, 66, 61.
- (22) Bae, S. H.; Bae, K. H.; Kim, J. A.; Seo, Y. S. Nature 2001, 412, 456.
- (23) Maga, G.; Villani, G.; Tillement, V.; Stucki, M.; Locatelli, G. A.; Frouin, I.; Spadari, S.; Hubscher, U. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 2001, 98, 14298.
- (24) Kao, H. I.; Veeraraghavan, J.; Polaczek, P.; Campbell, J. L.; Bambara, R. A. J. Biol. Chem. 2004, 279, 15014.
- (25) Budd, M. E.; Choe, W.; Campbell, J. L. J. Biol. Chem. 2000, 275, 16518.
- (26) Lee, K. H.; Kim, D. W.; Bae, S. H.; Kim, J. A.; Ryu, G. H.; Kwon, Y. N.; Kim, K. A.; Koo, H. S.; Seo, Y. S. *Nucleic Acids Res.* 2000, 28, 2873.
- (27) Kang, H. Y.; Choi, E.; Bae, S. H.; Lee, K. H.; Gim, B. S.; Kim, H. D.; Park, C.; MacNeill, S. A.; Seo, Y. S. *Genetics* **2000**, *155*, 1055.
- (28) Liu, Q.; Choe, W.; Campbell, J. L. J. Biol. Chem. 2000, 275, 1615.
- (29) Lee, K. H.; Lee, M. H.; Lee, T. H.; Han, J. W.; Park, Y. J.; Ahnn, J.; Seo, Y. S.; Koo, H. S. *Mol. Cells* **2003**, *15*, 81.
- (30) Kim, D. H.; Lee, K. H.; Kim, J. H.; Ryu, G. H.; Bae, S. H.; Lee, B. C.; Moon, K. Y.; Byun, S. M.; Koo, H. S.; Seo, Y. S. *Nucleic Acids Res.* 2005, *33*, 1372.
- (31) Bae, S. H.; Seo, Y. S. J. Biol. Chem. 2000, 275, 38022.
- (32) Kao, H. I.; Campbell, J. L.; Bambara, R. A. J. Biol. Chem. 2004, 279, 50840.
- (33) Budd, M. E.; Campbell, J. L. Mol. Cell. Biol. 1997, 17, 2136.
- (34) Budd, M. E.; Campbell, J. L. Mutat. Res. 2000, 459, 173.
- (35) Bae, S. H.; Kim, D. W.; Kim, J.; Kim, J. H.; Kim, D. H.; Kim, H. D.; Kang, H. Y.; Seo, Y. S. J. Biol. Chem. 2002, 277, 26632.
- (36) Hickson, I. D. *Nat. Rev. Cancer* 2003, *3*, 169.
 (37) Opresko, P. L.; Cheng, W. H.; Bohr, V. A. *J. Biol. Chem.* 2004, 279, 18099.
- (38) Brosh, R. M., Jr.; von Kobbe, C.; Sommers, J. A.; Karmakar, P.; Opresko, P. L.; Piotrowski, J.; Dianova, I.; Dianov, G. L.; Bohr, V. A. *EMBO J.* **2001**, *20*, 5791.
- (39) Brosh, R. M., Jr.; Driscoll, H. C.; Dianov, G. L.; Sommers, J. A. Biochemistry 2002, 41, 12204.
- (40) Sharma, S.; Sommers, J. A.; Wu, L.; Bohr, V. A.; Hickson, I. D.; Brosh, R. M., Jr. J. Biol. Chem. 2004, 279, 9847.
- (41) Sharma, S.; Otterlei, M.; Sommers, J. A.; Driscoll, H. C.; Dianov, G. L.; Kao, H. I.; Bambara, R. A.; Brosh, R. M., Jr. *Mol. Biol. Cell* **2004**, *15*, 734.
- (42) Wang, W.; Bambara, R. A. J. Biol. Chem. 2005, 280, 5391.
- (43) Tong, A. H.; Evangelista, M.; Parsons, A. B.; Xu, H.; Bader, G. D.; Page, N.; Robinson, M.; Raghibizadeh, S.; Hogue, C. W.; Bussey, H.; Andrews, B.; Tyers, M.; Boone, C. Science 2001, 294, 2364.
- (44) Ooi, S. L.; Shoemaker, D. D.; Boeke, J. D. Nat. Genet. 2003, 35, 277.
- (45) Imamura, O.; Campbell, J. L. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 2003, 100, 8193.
- (46) Sharma, S.; Sommers, J. A.; Brosh, R. M., Jr. Hum. Mol. Genet. 2004, 13, 2247.
- (47) Reagan, M. S.; Pittenger, C.; Siede, W.; Friedberg, E. C. J. Bacteriol. 1995, 177, 364.
- (48) Symington, L. S. Nucleic Acids Res. 1998, 26, 5589.
- (49) Matsuzaki, Y.; Adachi, N.; Koyama, H. Nucleic Acids Res. 2002, 30, 3273.
- (50) Kucherlapati, M.; Yang, K.; Kuraguchi, M.; Zhao, J.; Lia, M.; Heyer, J.; Kane, M.; Fan, K.; Russell, R.; Brown, A.; Kneitz, B.; Edelmann, W.; Kolodner, R.; Lipkin, M.; Kucherlapati, R. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 2002, 99, 9924.
- (51) Larsen, E.; Gran, C.; Saether, B.; Seeberg, E.; Klungland, A. Mol. Cell. Biol. 2003, 23, 5346.
- (52) Krogh, B. O.; Symington, L. S. Annu. Rev. Genet. 2004, 38, 233.

- (53) Tong, A. H.; Lesage, G.; Bader, G. D.; Ding, H.; Xu, H.; Xin, X.; Young, J.; Berriz, G. F.; Brost, R. L.; Chang, M.; Chen, Y.; Cheng, X.; Chua, G.; Friesen, H.; Goldberg, D. S.; Haynes, J.; Humphries, C.; He, G.; Hussein, S.; Ke, L.; Krogan, N.; Li, Z.; Levinson, J. N.; Lu, H.; Menard, P.; Munyana, C.; Parsons, A. B.; Ryan, O.; Tonikian, R.; Roberts, T.; Sdicu, A. M.; Shapiro, J.; Sheikh, B.; Suter, B.; Wong, S. L.; Zhang, L. V.; Zhu, H.; Burd, C. G.; Munro, S.; Sander, C.; Rine, J.; Greenblatt, J.; Peter, M.; Bretscher, A.; Bell, G.; Roth, F. P.; Brown, G. W.; Andrews, B.; Bussey, H.; Boone, C. Science **2004**, *303*, 808.
- (54) Longhese, M. P.; Paciotti, V.; Fraschini, R.; Zaccarini, R.; Plevani, P.; Lucchini, G. EMBO J. 1997, 16, 5216.
- (55) Tishkoff, D. X.; Boerger, A. L.; Bertrand, P.; Filosi, N.; Gaida, G. M.; Kane, M. F.; Kolodner, R. D. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* **1997**, 94, 7487.
- (56) Qiu, J.; Qian, Y.; Chen, V.; Guan, M. X.; Shen, B. J. Biol. Chem. 1999, 274, 17893.
- (57) Johnson, R. E.; Kovvali, G. K.; Prakash, L.; Prakash, S. Curr. Genet. 1998, 34, 21.
- (58) Sun, X.; Thrower, D.; Qiu, J.; Wu, P.; Zheng, L.; Zhou, M.; Bachant, J.; Wilson, D. M., 3rd; Shen, B. DNA Repair 2003, 2, 925.
- (59) Cotta-Ramusino, C.; Fachinetti, D.; Lucca, C.; Doksani, Y.; Lopes, M.; Sogo, J.; Foiani, M. *Mol. Cell* **2005**, *17*, 153.
- (60) Bennett, P. Mol. Pathol. 2000, 53, 177.
- (61) Handt, O.; Sutherland, G. R.; Richards, R. I. Mol. Genet. Metab. 2000, 70, 99.
- (62) Vergnaud, G.; Denoeud, F. Genome Res. 2000, 10, 899.
- (63) Debrauwere, H.; Buard, J.; Tessier, J.; Aubert, D.; Vergnaud, G.; Nicolas, A. Nat. Genet. 1999, 23, 367.
- (64) Buard, J.; Collick, A.; Brown, J.; Jeffreys, A. J. *Genomics* 2000, 65, 95.
- (65) Jankowski, C.; Nasar, F.; Nag, D. K. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 2000, 97, 2134.
- (66) Bois, P.; Jeffreys, A. J. Cell. Mol. Life Sci. 1999, 55, 1636.
- (67) Tishkoff, D. X.; Filosi, N.; Gaida, G. M.; Kolodner, R. D. Cell **1997**, 88, 253.
- (68) Debrauwere, H.; Loeillet, S.; Lin, W.; Lopes, J.; Nicolas, A. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 2001, 98, 8263.
- (69) Kunkel, T. A.; Resnick, M. A.; Gordenin, D. A. Cell **1997**, 88, 155.
- (70) Gordenin, D. A.; Kunkel, T. A.; Resnick, M. A. Nat. Genet. 1997, 16, 116.
- (71) Lopes, J.; Debrauwere, H.; Buard, J.; Nicolas, A. *EMBO J.* **2002**, *21*, 3201.
- (72) Maleki, S.; Cederberg, H.; Rannug, U. Curr. Genet. 2002, 41, 333.
- (73) Harley, C. B.; Futcher, A. B.; Greider, C. W. Nature 1990, 345, 458.
- (74) Callen, E.; Surralles, J. Mutat. Res. 2004, 567, 85.
- (75) Greider, C. W. Annu. Rev. Biochem. 1996, 65, 337.
- (76) Griffith, J. D.; Comeau, L.; Rosenfield, S.; Stansel, R. M.; Bianchi, A.; Moss, H.; de Lange, T. *Cell* **1999**, *97*, 503.
- (77) Bailey, S. M.; Cornforth, M. N.; Kurimasa, A.; Chen, D. J.; Goodwin, E. H. *Science* **2001**, *293*, 2462.
- (78) Parenteau, J.; Wellinger, R. J. Mol. Cell. Biol. 1999, 19, 4143.
- (79) Parenteau, J.; Wellinger, R. J. Genetics 2002, 162, 1583.
- (80) Makarov, V. L.; Hirose, Y.; Langmore, J. P. Cell 1997, 88, 657.
- (81) Dionne, I.; Wellinger, R. J. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 1996, 93, 13902.
- (82) Tomita, K.; Kibe, T.; Kang, H. Y.; Seo, Y. S.; Uritani, M.; Ushimaru, T.; Ueno, M. Mol. Cell. Biol. 2004, 24, 9557.
- (83) Choe, W.; Budd, M.; Imamura, O.; Hoopes, L.; Campbell, J. L. Mol. Cell. Biol. 2002, 22, 4202.
- (84) Tomita, K.; Matsuura, A.; Caspari, T.; Carr, A. M.; Akamatsu, Y.; Iwasaki, H.; Mizuno, K.; Ohta, K.; Uritani, M.; Ushimaru, T.; Yoshinaga, K.; Ueno, M. *Mol. Cell. Biol.* **2003**, *23*, 5186.
- (85) Sun, H.; Karow, J. K.; Hickson, I. D.; Maizels, N. J. Biol. Chem. 1998, 273, 27587.
- (86) Penazova, H.; Vorlickova, M. Biophys. J. 1997, 73, 2054.
- (87) Li, J. L.; Harrison, R. J.; Reszka, A. P.; Brosh, R. M., Jr.; Bohr, V. A.; Neidle, S.; Hickson, I. D. *Biochemistry* **2001**, *40*, 15194.
- (88) Crabbe, L.; Verdun, R. E.; Haggblom, C. I.; Karlseder, J. Science 2004, 306, 1951.
- (89) Opresko, P. L.; Otterlei, M.; Graakjaer, J.; Bruheim, P.; Dawut, L.; Kolvraa, S.; May, A.; Seidman, M. M.; Bohr, V. A. *Mol. Cell* **2004**, *14*, 763.
- (90) Opresko, P. L.; von Kobbe, C.; Laine, J. P.; Harrigan, J.; Hickson, I. D.; Bohr, V. A. J. Biol. Chem. 2002, 277, 41110.
- (91) Du, X.; Shen, J.; Kugan, N.; Furth, E. E.; Lombard, D. B.; Cheung, C.; Pak, S.; Luo, G.; Pignolo, R. J.; DePinho, R. A.; Guarente, L.; Johnson, F. B. *Mol. Cell. Biol.* **2004**, *24*, 8437.
- (92) Stavropoulos, D. J.; Bradshaw, P. S.; Li, X.; Pasic, I.; Truong, K.; Ikura, M.; Ungrin, M.; Meyn, M. S. *Hum. Mol. Genet.* **2002**, *11*, 3135.
- (93) Lundblad, V.; Blackburn, E. H. Cell 1993, 73, 347.

- (94) Huang, P.; Pryde, F. E.; Lester, D.; Maddison, R. L.; Borts, R. H.; Hickson, I. D.; Louis, E. J. Curr. Biol. 2001, 11, 125.
- (95) Johnson, F. B.; Marciniak, R. A.; McVey, M.; Stewart, S. A.; Hahn, W. C.; Guarente, L. *EMBO J.* **2001**, *20*, 905.
- (96) Cohen, H.; Sinclair, D. A. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 2001, 98, 3174.
- (97) Spiro, C.; Pelletier, R.; Rolfsmeier, M. L.; Dixon, M. J.; Lahue, R. S.; Gupta, G.; Park, M. S.; Chen, X.; Mariappan, S. V.; McMurray, C. T. *Mol. Cell* **1999**, *4*, 1079.
- (98) Henricksen, L. A.; Tom, S.; Liu, Y.; Bambara, R. A. J. Biol. Chem. 2000, 275, 16420.
- (99) Pelletier, R.; Krasilnikova, M. M.; Samadashwily, G. M.; Lahue, R.; Mirkin, S. M. Mol. Cell. Biol. 2003, 23, 1349.
- (100) Dixon, M. J.; Lahue, R. S. Nucleic Acids Res. 2004, 32, 1289.
- (101) Lenzmeier, B. A.; Freudenreich, C. H. Cytogenet. Genome Res. 2003, 100, 7.
- (102) Freudenreich, C. H.; Stavenhagen, J. B.; Zakian, V. A. Mol. Cell. Biol. 1997, 17, 2090.
- (103) Panigrahi, G. B.; Cleary, J. D.; Pearson, C. E. J. Biol. Chem. 2002, 277, 13926.
- (104) Usdin, K.; Grabczyk, E. Cell. Mol. Life Sci. 2000, 57, 914.
- (105) Steinbach, P.; Glaser, D.; Vogel, W.; Wolf, M.; Schwemmle, S. Am. J. Hum. Genet. 1998, 62, 278.
- (106) Cummings, C. J.; Zoghbi, H. Y. Hum. Mol. Genet. 2000, 9, 909.
- (107) Ashley, C. T. J.; Warren, S. T. Annu. Rev. Genet. 1995, 29, 703.
 (108) Yoon, S. R.; Dubeau, L.; de Young, M.; Wexler, N. S.; Arnheim, N.
- *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* **2003**, *100*, 8834. (109) Pearson, C. E. *Trends Mol. Med.* **2003**, *9*, 490.
- (110) Kovtun, I. V.; Thornhill, A. R.; McMurray, C. T. *Hum. Mol. Genet.* **2004**, *13*, 3057.
- (111) Cohen, H.; Sears, D. D.; Zenvirth, D.; Hieter, P.; Simchen, G. Mol. Cell. Biol. 1999, 19, 4153.
- (112) Yang, Z.; Lau, R.; Marcadier, J. L.; Chitayat, D.; Pearson, C. E. Am. J. Hum. Genet. 2003, 73, 1092.
- (113) Martorell, L.; Monckton, D. G.; Gamez, J.; Johnson, K. J.; Gich, I.; de Munain, A. L.; Baiget, M. *Hum. Mol. Genet.* **1998**, *7*, 307.
- (114) Martorell, L.; Johnson, K.; Boucher, C. A.; Baiget, M. Hum. Mol. Genet. 1997, 6, 877.
- (115) Peterlin, B.; Logar, N.; Zidar, J. Pflugers Arch. 1996, 431, R199.
- (116) Monckton, D. G.; Wong, L. J.; Ashizawa, T.; Caskey, C. T. Hum. Mol. Genet. 1995, 4, 1.
- (117) Freudenreich, C. H.; Kantrow, S. M.; Zakian, V. A. Science 1998, 279, 853.
- (118) Schweitzer, J. K.; Livingston, D. M. Hum. Mol. Genet. 1998, 7, 69.
- (119) Johnson, R. E.; Kovvali, G. K.; Prakash, L.; Prakash, S. Science 1995, 269, 238.
- (120) Callahan, J. L.; Andrews, K. J.; Zakian, V. A.; Freudenreich, C. H. *Mol. Cell. Biol.* **2003**, *23*, 7849.
- (121) Schweitzer, J. K.; Livingston, D. M. Genetics 1999, 152, 953.
- (122) Giot, L.; Simon, M.; Dubois, C.; Faye, G. Mol. Gen. Genet. 1995, 246, 212.
- (123) Ayyagari, R.; Impellizzeri, K. J.; Yoder, B. L.; Gary, S. L.; Burgers, P. M. Mol. Cell. Biol. 1995, 15, 4420.
- (124) Eissenberg, J. C.; Ayyagari, R.; Gomes, X. V.; Burgers, P. M. Mol. Cell. Biol. 1997, 17, 6367.
- (125) Ireland, M. J.; Reinke, S. S.; Livingston, D. M. Genetics 2000, 155, 1657.
- (126) Refsland, E. W.; Livingston, D. M. Genetics 2005, 171, 923.
- (127) Subramanian, J.; Vijayakumar, S.; Tomkinson, A. E.; Arnheim, N. *Genetics* **2005**, *171*, 427.
- (128) Henricksen, L.; Veeraraghavan, J.; Chafin, D.; Bambara, R. J. Biol. Chem. 2002, 277, 22361.
- (129) Veeraraghavan, J.; Rossi, M. L.; Bambara, R. A. J. Biol. Chem. 2003, 278, 42854.
- (130) Xie, Y.; Liu, Y.; Argueso, J. L.; Henricksen, L. A.; Kao, H. I.; Bambara, R. A.; Alani, E. *Mol. Cell. Biol.* **2001**, *21*, 4889.
- (131) Liu, Y.; Zhang, H.; Veeraraghavan, J.; Bambara, R. A.; Freudenreich, C. H. Mol. Cell. Biol. 2004, 24, 4049.
- (132) Liu, Y.; Bambara, R. J. Biol. Chem. 2003, 278, 13728.
- (133) White, P. J.; Borts, R. H.; Hirst, M. C. Mol. Cell. Biol. 1999, 19, 5675.
- (134) Bhattacharyya, S.; Lahue, R. S. Mol. Cell. Biol. 2004, 24, 7324.
- (135) Lahue, R. S.; Slater, D. L. Front. Biosci. 2003, 8, S653.
- (136) Corrette-Bennett, S. E.; Mohlman, N. L.; Rosado, Z.; Miret, J. J.; Hess, P. M.; Parker, B. O.; Lahue, R. S. *Nucleic Acids Res.* 2001, 29, 4134.
- (137) Kolodner, R. D.; Marsischky, G. T. Curr. Opin. Genet. Dev. 1999, 9, 89.
- (138) Littman, S. J.; Fang, W. H.; Modrich, P. J. Biol. Chem. 1999, 274, 7474.
- (139) Schweitzer, J. K.; Livingston, D. M. Hum. Mol. Genet. 1997, 6, 349.
- (140) Parniewski, P.; Jaworski, A.; Wells, R. D.; Bowater, R. P. J. Mol. Biol. 2000, 299, 865.

- (141) Schmidt, K. H.; Abbott, C. M.; Leach, D. R. Mol. Microbiol. 2000, 35, 463.
- (142) Sia, E. A.; Kokoska, R. J.; Dominska, M.; Greenwell, P.; Petes, T. D. Mol. Cell. Biol. 1997, 17, 2851.
- (143) Strand, M.; Prolla, T. A.; Liskay, R. M.; Petes, T. D. Nature 1993, 365, 274.
- (144) Strand, M.; Earley, M. C.; Crouse, G. F.; Petes, T. D. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 1995, 92, 10418.
- (145) Moore, H.; Greenwell, P. W.; Liu, C. P.; Arnheim, N.; Petes, T. D. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 1999, 96, 1504.
- (146) Kovtun, I. V.; McMurray, C. T. Nat. Genet. 2001, 27, 407.
- (147) Manley, K.; Shirley, T. L.; Flaherty, L.; Messer, A. Nat. Genet. 1999, 23, 471.
- (148) Kirkpatrick, D. T.; Petes, T. D. Nature 1997, 387, 929.
- (149) Corrette-Bennett, S. E.; Parker, B. O.; Mohlman, N. L.; Lahue, R. S. J. Biol. Chem. 1999, 274, 17605.
- (150) Corrette-Bennett, S. E.; Borgeson, C.; Sommer, D.; Burgers, P. M.; Lahue, R. S. Nucleic Acids Res. 2004, 32, 6268.
- (151) McCulloch, S. D.; Gu, L.; Li, G. M. J. Biol. Chem. 2003, 278, 50803.
- (152) Nag, D. K.; White, M. A.; Petes, T. D. Nature 1989, 340, 318.
- (153) Nag, D. K.; Petes, T. D. Genetics 1991, 129, 669.
- (154) McGlynn, P. Curr. Opin. Genet. Dev. 2004, 14, 107.
- (155) Michel, B.; Grompone, G.; Flores, M. J.; Bidnenko, V. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 2004, 101, 12783.
- (156) Cox, M. M.; Goodman, M. F.; Kreuzer, K. N.; Sherratt, D. J.; Sandler, S. J.; Marians, K. J. *Nature* **2000**, 404, 37.
- (157) Flores-Rozas, H.; Kolodner, R. D. Trends Biochem. Sci. 2000, 25, 196.
- (158) Barbour, L.; Xiao, W. Mutat. Res. 2003, 532, 137.
- (159) Courcelle, J.; Donaldson, J. R.; Chow, K. H.; Courcelle, C. T. Science 2003, 299, 1064.
- (160) Courcelle, J.; Hanawalt, P. C. Mol. Gen. Genet. 1999, 262, 543.
- (161) Franchitto, A.; Pichierri, P. Hum. Mol. Genet. 2002, 11, 2447.
- (162) Yamagata, K.; Kato, J.; Shimamoto, A.; Goto, M.; Furuichi, Y.; Ikeda, H. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 1998, 95, 8733.
- (163) Baynton, K.; Otterlei, M.; Bjoras, M.; von Kobbe, C.; Bohr, V. A.; Seeberg, E. J. Biol. Chem. 2003, 278, 36476.
- (164) Zheng, L.; Zhou, M.; Chai, Q.; Parrish, J.; Xue, D.; Patrick, S. M.; Turchi, J. J.; Yannone, S. M.; Chen, D.; Shen, B. *EMBO Rep.* 2005, *6*, 83.
- (165) Parrish, J. Z.; Yang, C.; Shen, B.; Xue, D. EMBO J. 2003, 22, 3451.
- (166) Aylon, Y.; Kupiec, M. DNA Repair 2004, 3, 797.
- (167) Helleday, T. Mutat. Res. 2003, 532, 103.
- (168) Aylon, Y.; Kupiec, M. Mutat. Res. 2004, 566, 231.
- (169) Sancar, A.; Lindsey-Boltz, L. A.; Unsal-Kacmaz, K.; Linn, S. Annu. Rev. Biochem. 2004, 73, 39.
- (170) Wu, X.; Wilson, T. E.; Lieber, M. R. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 1999, 96, 1303.
- (171) Roth, D. B.; Wilson, J. H. Mol. Cell. Biol. 1986, 6, 4295.
- (172) Lieber, M. R.; Ma, Y.; Pannicke, U.; Schwarz, K. Nat. Rev. Mol. Cell Biol. 2003, 4, 712.
- (173) Ma, Y.; Pannicke, U.; Schwarz, K.; Lieber, M. R. Cell 2002, 108, 781.
- (174) Lieber, M. R.; Ma, Y.; Pannicke, U.; Schwarz, K. *DNA Repair* **2004**, *3*, 817.
- (175) Moshous, D.; Callebaut, I.; de Chasseval, R.; Corneo, B.; Cavazzana-Calvo, M.; Le Deist, F.; Tezcan, I.; Sanal, O.; Bertrand, Y.; Philippe, N.; Fischer, A.; de Villartay, J. P. *Cell* **2001**, *105*, 177.
- (176) Negritto, M. C.; Qiu, J.; Ratay, D. O.; Shen, B.; Bailis, A. M. Mol. Cell. Biol. 2001, 21, 2349.
- (177) Kikuchi, K.; Taniguchi, Y.; Hatanaka, A.; Sonoda, E.; Hochegger, H.; Adachi, N.; Matsuzaki, Y.; Koyama, H.; van Gent, D. C.; Jasin, M.; Takeda, S. *Mol. Cell. Biol.* **2005**, *25*, 6948.
- (178) Abraham, R. T. Genes Dev. 2001, 15, 2177.
- (179) Helt, C. E.; Cliby, W. A.; Keng, P. C.; Bambara, R. A.; O'Reilly, M. A. J. Biol. Chem. 2005, 280, 1186.
 (180) Canman, C. E.; Lim, D. S.; Cimprich, K. A.; Taya, Y.; Tamai, K.;
- (180) Canman, C. E.; Lim, D. S.; Cimprich, K. A.; Taya, Y.; Tamai, K.; Sakaguchi, K.; Appella, E.; Kastan, M. B.; Siliciano, J. D. *Science* **1998**, 281, 1677.
- (181) Suzuki, K.; Kodama, S.; Watanabe, M. J. Biol. Chem. 1999, 274, 25571.
- (182) Bakkenist, C. J.; Kastan, M. B. Nature 2003, 421, 499.
- (183) Wright, J. A.; Keegan, K. S.; Herendeen, D. R.; Bentley, N. J.; Carr, A. M.; Hoekstra, M. F.; Concannon, P. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* **1998**, *95*, 7445.
- (184) Tibbetts, R. S.; Brumbaugh, K. M.; Williams, J. M.; Sarkaria, J. N.; Cliby, W. A.; Shieh, S. Y.; Taya, Y.; Prives, C.; Abraham, R. T. *Genes Dev.* **1999**, *13*, 152.
- (185) Guo, Z.; Kumagai, A.; Wang, S. X.; Dunphy, W. G. Genes Dev. 2000, 14, 2745.
- (186) Unsal-Kacmaz, K.; Makhov, A. M.; Griffith, J. D.; Sancar, A. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 2002, 99, 6673.
- (187) Ward, I. M.; Minn, K.; Chen, J. J. Biol. Chem. 2004, 279, 9677.

- (188) Zou, L.; Elledge, S. J. Science 2003, 300, 1542.
- (189) Lahiri, M.; Gustafson, T. L.; Majors, E. R.; Freudenreich, C. H. Mol. Cell 2004, 15, 287.
- (190) Jonsson, Z. O.; Hindges, R.; Hubscher, U. EMBO J. 1998, 17, 2412.
- (191) Ducoux, M.; Urbach, S.; Baldacci, G.; Hubscher, U.; Koundrioukoff, S.; Christensen, J.; Hughes, P. J. Biol. Chem. 2001, 276, 49258.
- (192) Riva, F.; Savio, M.; Cazzalini, O.; Stivala, L. A.; Scovassi, I. A.; Cox, L. S.; Ducommun, B.; Prosperi, E. Exp. Cell Res. 2004, 293, 357
- (193) Chen, J.; Peters, R.; Saha, P.; Lee, P.; Theodoras, A.; Pagano, M.; Wagner, G.; Dutta, A. Nucleic Acids Res. 1996, 24, 1727
- (194) Tom, S.; Ranalli, T. A.; Podust, V. N.; Bambara, R. A. J. Biol. Chem. 2001, 276, 48781.
- (195) Podust, V. N.; Podust, L. M.; Goubin, F.; Ducommun, B.; Hubscher, U. Biochemistry 1995, 34, 8869.
- (196) Gibbs, E.; Kelman, Z.; Gulbis, J. M.; O'Donnell, M.; Kuriyan, J.; Burgers, P. M.; Hurwitz, J. J. Biol. Chem. 1997, 272, 2373.
- (197) Sancar, A. Annu. Rev. Biochem. 1996, 65, 43.
- (198) Wood, R. D.; Araujo, S. J.; Ariza, R. R.; Batty, D. P.; Biggerstaff, M.; Evans, E.; Gaillard, P. H.; Gunz, D.; Koberle, B.; Kuraoka, I.; Moggs, J. G.; Sandall, J. K.; Shivji, M. K. Cold Spring Harbor Symp. Quant. Biol. 2000, 65, 173.
- (199) Hubscher, U.; Maga, G.; Spadari, S. Annu. Rev. Biochem. 2002, 71, 133.
- (200) Shivji, M. K.; Ferrari, E.; Ball, K.; Hubscher, U.; Wood, R. D. Oncogene 1998, 17, 2827.
- (201) Pan, Z. Q.; Reardon, J. T.; Li, L.; Flores-Rozas, H.; Legerski, R.; Sancar, A.; Hurwitz, J. J. Biol. Chem. 1995, 270, 22008
- (202) Cooper, M. P.; Balajee, A. S.; Bohr, V. A. Mol. Biol. Cell 1999, 10, 2119
- (203) Stivala, L. A.; Riva, F.; Cazzalini, O.; Savio, M.; Prosperi, E. Oncogene 2001, 20, 563.
- (204) Warbrick, E.; Lane, D. P.; Glover, D. M.; Cox, L. S. Oncogene 1997, 14. 2313.
- (205) Chen, U.; Chen, S.; Saha, P.; Dutta, A. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 1996, 93, 11597.
- (206) Friedberg, E. C.; Walker, G. C.; Siede, W. DNA Repair and Mutagenesis; ASM Press: Washington, DC, 1995.
- (207) Lindahl, T. Nature 1993, 362, 709
- (208) Lindahl, T. Annu. Rev. Biochem. 1982, 51, 61.
- (209) Mosbaugh, D. W.; Bennett, S. E. Prog. Nucleic Acid Res. Mol. Biol. 1994, 48, 315.
- (210) Doetsch, P. W.; Cunningham, R. P. Mutat. Res. 1990, 236, 173.
- (211) Matsumoto, Y.; Kim, K. Science 1995, 269, 699.
- (212) Piersen, C. E.; Prasad, R.; Wilson, S. H.; Lloyd, R. S. J. Biol. Chem. 1996, 271, 17811.
- (213) Srivastava, D. K.; Berg, B. J.; Prasad, R.; Molina, J. T.; Beard, W. A.; Tomkinson, A. E.; Wilson, S. H. J. Biol. Chem. 1998, 273, 21203.
- (214) Wilson, S. H. Mutat. Res. 1998, 407, 203.
- (215) Klungland, A.; Lindahl, T. EMBO J. 1997, 16, 3341.
- (216) Kim, K.; Biade, S.; Matsumoto, Y. J. Biol. Chem. 1998, 273, 8842.
- (217) Matsumoto, Y.; Kim, K.; Bogenhagen, D. F. Mol. Cell. Biol. 1994, 14, 6187
- (218) Frosina, G.; Fortini, P.; Rossi, O.; Carrozzino, F.; Raspaglio, G.; Cox, L. S.; Lane, D. P.; Abbondandolo, A.; Dogliotti, E. J. Biol. Chem. 1996, 271, 9573.
- (219) Ranalli, T. A.; DeMott, M. S.; Bambara, R. A. J. Biol. Chem. 2002, 277. 1719.
- (220) DeMott, M. S.; Zigman, S.; Bambara, R. A. J. Biol. Chem. 1998, 273, 27492.
- (221) Dianov, G. L.; Jensen, B. R.; Kenny, M. K.; Bohr, V. A. Biochemistry **1999**, 38, 11021.
- (222) Gary, R.; Kim, K.; Cornelius, H. L.; Park, M. S.; Matsumoto, Y. J. Biol. Chem. 1999, 274, 4354.
- (223) Dianov, G. L.; Prasad, R.; Wilson, S. H.; Bohr, V. A. J. Biol. Chem. 1999, 274, 13741.
- (224) Podlutsky, A. J.; Dianova, II.; Podust, V. N.; Bohr, V. A.; Dianov, G. L. EMBO J. 2001, 20, 1477.
- (225) Prasad, R.; Dianov, G. L.; Bohr, V. A.; Wilson, S. H. J. Biol. Chem. 2000, 275, 4460.
- (226) Liu, Y.; Beard, W. A.; Shock, D. D.; Prasad, R.; Hou, E. W.; Wilson, S. H. J. Biol. Chem. 2005, 280, 3665.
- (227) Wilson, S. H.; Kunkel, T. A. Nat. Struct. Biol. 2000, 7, 176.
- (228) Lee, J. W.; Harrigan, J.; Opresko, P. L.; Bohr, V. A. Mech. Ageing Dev. 2005, 126, 79.
- (229) Harrigan, J. A.; Opresko, P. L.; von Kobbe, C.; Kedar, P. S.; Prasad, R.; Wilson, S. H.; Bohr, V. A. J. Biol. Chem. 2003, 278, 22686.
- (230) Kamath-Loeb, A. S.; Shen, J. C.; Loeb, L. A.; Fry, M. J. Biol. Chem. 1998, 273, 34145.
- (231) Shevelev, I. V.; Hubscher, U. Nat. Rev. Mol. Cell Biol. 2002, 3, 364.
- (232) Kamath-Loeb, A. S.; Loeb, L. A.; Johansson, E.; Burgers, P. M.; Fry, M. J. Biol. Chem. 2001, 276, 16439.

- (233) Lavrik, O. I.; Prasad, R.; Sobol, R. W.; Horton, J. K.; Ackerman, E. J.; Wilson, S. H. J. Biol. Chem. 2001, 276, 25541.
- (234) Le Page, F.; Schreiber, V.; Dherin, C.; De Murcia, G.; Boiteux, S. J. Biol. Chem. 2003, 278, 18471.
- (235) de Murcia, J. M.; Niedergang, C.; Trucco, C.; Ricoul, M.; Dutrillaux, B.; Mark, M.; Oliver, F. J.; Masson, M.; Dierich, A.; LeMeur, M.; Walztinger, C.; Chambon, P.; de Murcia, G. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 1997, 94, 7303.
- (236) von Kobbe, C.; Harrigan, J. A.; May, A.; Opresko, P. L.; Dawut, L.; Cheng, W. H.; Bohr, V. A. Mol. Cell. Biol. 2003, 23, 8601.
- (237) von Kobbe, C.; Harrigan, J. A.; Schreiber, V.; Stiegler, P.; Piotrowski, J.; Dawut, L.; Bohr, V. A. Nucleic Acids Res. 2004, 32, 4003.
- (238) Bennett, R. A.; Wilson, D. M., 3rd; Wong, D.; Demple, B. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 1997, 94, 7166.
- (239) Dianova, I.; Bohr, V. A.; Dianov, G. L. Biochemistry 2001, 40, 12639. (240) Ranalli, T. A.; Tom, S.; Bambara, R. A. J. Biol. Chem. 2002, 277,
- 41715.
- (241) Ahn, B.; Harrigan, J. A.; Indig, F. E.; Wilson, D. M., 3rd; Bohr, V. A. J. Biol. Chem. 2004, 279, 53465
- (242) Demple, B.; Herman, T.; Chen, D. S. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. **1991**, 88, 11450.
- (243) Chou, K. M.; Cheng, Y. C. Nature 2002, 415, 655.
- (244) Jiricny, J. Nature 2002, 415, 593.
- (245) Sukhanova, M. V.; Khodyreva, S. N.; Lebedeva, N. A.; Prasad, R.; Wilson, S. H.; Lavrik, O. I. Nucleic Acids Res. 2005, 33, 1222.
- (246) Lindahl, T.; Nyberg, B. Biochemistry 1972, 11, 3610.
- (247) Dogliotti, E.; Fortini, P.; Pascucci, B.; Parlanti, E. Prog. Nucleic Acid Res. Mol. Biol. 2001, 68, 3.
- (248) Jaiswal, A. S.; Bloom, L. B.; Narayan, S. Oncogene 2002, 21, 5912.
- (249) Levin, D. S.; Bai, W.; Yao, N.; O'Donnell, M.; Tomkinson, A. E. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 1997, 94, 12863.
- (250) Melo, J.; Toczyski, D. Curr. Opin. Cell Biol. 2002, 14, 237.
- (251) Parrilla-Castellar, E. R.; Arlander, S. J.; Karnitz, L. DNA Repair 2004, 3 1009
- (252) Burtelow, M. A.; Kaufmann, S. H.; Karnitz, L. M. J. Biol. Chem. 2000, 275, 26343.
- (253) Melo, J. A.; Cohen, J.; Toczyski, D. P. Genes Dev. 2001, 15, 2809.
- (254) Meister, P.; Poidevin, M.; Francesconi, S.; Tratner, I.; Zarzov, P.; Baldacci, G. Nucleic Acids Res. 2003, 31, 5064.
- (255) Kondo, T.; Wakayama, T.; Naiki, T.; Matsumoto, K.; Sugimoto, K. Science 2001, 294, 867.
- (256) Greer, D. A.; Besley, B. D.; Kennedy, K. B.; Davey, S. Cancer Res. 2003, 63, 4829.
- (257)Wang, W.; Brandt, P.; Rossi, M. L.; Lindsey-Boltz, L.; Podust, V.; Fanning, E.; Sancar, A.; Bambara, R. A. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 2004.
- (258) Rauen, M.; Burtelow, M. A.; Dufault, V. M.; Karnitz, L. M. J. Biol. Chem. 2000, 275, 29767.
- Caspari, T.; Dahlen, M.; Kanter-Smoler, G.; Lindsay, H. D.; (259)Hofmann, K.; Papadimitriou, K.; Sunnerhagen, P.; Carr, A. M. Mol. Cell. Biol. 2000, 20, 1254.
- (260) Kaur, R.; Kostrub, C. F.; Enoch, T. Mol. Biol. Cell 2001, 12, 3744.
- (261) Burtelow, M. A.; Roos-Mattjus, P. M.; Rauen, M.; Babendure, J. R.; Karnitz, L. M. J. Biol. Chem. 2001, 276, 25903.
- (262) Venclovas, C.; Thelen, M. P. Nucleic Acids Res. 2000, 28, 2481.
- (263) Venclovas, C.; Colvin, M. E.; Thelen, M. P. Protein Sci. 2002, 11,
- 2403. (264) Griffith, J. D.; Lindsey-Boltz, L. A.; Sancar, A. J. Biol. Chem. 2002,
- 277. 15233.
- (265) Shiomi, Y.; Shinozaki, A.; Nakada, D.; Sugimoto, K.; Usukura, J.; Obuse, C.; Tsurimoto, T. Genes Cells 2002, 7, 861.
- (266) Ellison, V.; Stillman, B. PLoS Biol. 2003, 1, E33.
- (267) Bermudez, V. P.; Lindsey-Boltz, L. A.; Cesare, A. J.; Maniwa, Y.; Griffith, J. D.; Hurwitz, J.; Sancar, A. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 2003, 100, 1633.
- (268) Majka, J.; Burgers, P. M. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 2003, 100, 2249.
- (269) Majka, J.; Chung, B. Y.; Burgers, P. M. J. Biol. Chem. 2004, 279, 20921.
- (270) Wu, X.; Shell, S. M.; Zou, Y. Oncogene 2005, 24, 4728.
- (271) Toueille, M.; El-Andaloussi, N.; Frouin, I.; Freire, R.; Funk, D.; Shevelev, I.; Friedrich-Heineken, E.; Villani, G.; Hottiger, M. O.; Hubscher, U. Nucleic Acids Res. 2004, 32, 3316.
- (272) Lu, A. L.; Fawcett, W. P. J. Biol. Chem. 1998, 273, 25098.
 (273) Chang, D. Y.; Lu, A. L. J. Biol. Chem. 2005, 280, 408.
- (274) Friedrich-Heineken, E.; Toueille, M.; Tannler, B.; Burki, C.; Ferrari, E.; Hottiger, M. O.; Hubscher, U. J. Mol. Biol. 2005, 353, 980.
- (275) Smirnova, E.; Toueille, M.; Markkanen, E.; Hubscher, U. Biochem. J. 2005, 389, 13.
- (276) Kai, M.; Wang, T. S. Mutat. Res. 2003, 532, 59.
- (277) Friedberg, E. C.; Wagner, R.; Radman, M. Science 2002, 296, 1627.
- (278) Paulovich, A. G.; Armour, C. D.; Hartwell, L. H. Genetics 1998, 150.75.

- (279) Sabbioneda, S.; Minesinger, B. K.; Giannattasio, M.; Plevani, P.; Muzi-Falconi, M.; Jinks-Robertson, S. J. Biol. Chem. 2005, 280, 38657
- (280) Kai, M.; Wang, T. S. Genes Dev. 2003, 17, 64.
- (281) Helt, C. E.; Wang, W.; Keng, P. C.; Bambara, R. A. Cell Cycle 2005, 4. 529.
- (282) Parrish, J.; Li, L.; Klotz, K.; Ledwich, D.; Wang, X.; Xue, D. Nature 2001, 412, 90.
- (283) Parrish, J. Z.; Xue, D. Mol. Cell 2003, 11, 987.
- (284) Widlak, P.; Li, L. Y.; Wang, X.; Garrard, W. T. J. Biol. Chem. 2001, 276, 48404
- (285) Nasheuer, H. P.; Moore, A.; Wahl, A. F.; Wang, T. S. J. Biol. Chem. 1991. 266. 7893.
- (286) Foiani, M.; Liberi, G.; Lucchini, G.; Plevani, P. Mol. Cell. Biol. 1995, 15.883.
- (287) Park, H.; Davis, R.; Wang, T. S. Nucleic Acids Res. 1995, 23, 4337.
- (288) Voitenleitner, C.; Fanning, E.; Nasheuer, H. P. Oncogene 1997, 14, 1611.
- (289) Voitenleitner, C.; Rehfuess, C.; Hilmes, M.; O'Rear, L.; Liao, P. C.; Gage, D. A.; Ott, R.; Nasheuer, H. P.; Fanning, E. Mol. Cell. Biol. 1999, 19, 646.
- (290) Schub, O.; Rohaly, G.; Smith, R. W.; Schneider, A.; Dehde, S.; Dornreiter, I.; Nasheuer, H. P. J. Biol. Chem. 2001, 276, 38076.
- (291) Ott, R. D.; Rehfuess, C.; Podust, V. N.; Clark, J. E.; Fanning, E. Mol. Cell. Biol. 2002, 22, 5669.
- (292) Weinreich, M.; Stillman, B. EMBO J. 1999, 18, 5334.
- (293) Zeng, X. R.; Hao, H.; Jiang, Y.; Lee, M. Y. J. Biol. Chem. 1994, 269. 24027
- (294) Naryzhny, S. N.; Lee, H. J. Biol. Chem. 2004, 279, 20194.
- (295) Hoege, C.; Pfander, B.; Moldovan, G. L.; Pyrowolakis, G.; Jentsch, S. Nature 2002, 419, 135.
- (296) Muller, S.; Hoege, C.; Pyrowolakis, G.; Jentsch, S. Nat. Rev. Mol. Cell Biol. 2001, 2, 202.
- (297) Prosperi, E.; Stivala, L. A.; Sala, E.; Scovassi, A. I.; Bianchi, L. Exp. Cell Res. 1993, 205, 320.
- (298) Prosperi, E.; Scovassi, A. I.; Stivala, L. A.; Bianchi, L. Exp. Cell Res. 1994, 215, 257.
- (299) Koundrioukoff, S.; Jonsson, Z. O.; Hasan, S.; de Jong, R. N.; van der Vliet, P. C.; Hottiger, M. O.; Hubscher, U. J. Biol. Chem. 2000, 275, 22882.
- (300) Maga, G.; Mossi, R.; Fischer, R.; Berchtold, M. W.; Hubscher, U. Biochemistry 1997, 36, 5300.
- (301) Munshi, A.; Cannella, D.; Brickner, H.; Salles-Passador, I.; Podust, V.; Fotedar, R.; Fotedar, A. J. Biol. Chem. 2003, 278, 48467.
- (302) Salles-Passador, I.; Munshi, A.; Cannella, D.; Pennaneach, V.; Koundrioukoff, S.; Jaquinod, M.; Forest, E.; Podust, V.; Fotedar, A.; Fotedar, R. Nucleic Acids Res. 2003, 31, 5202.
- (303) Hasan, S.; Stucki, M.; Hassa, P. O.; Imhof, R.; Gehrig, P.; Hunziker, P.; Hubscher, U.; Hottiger, M. O. Mol. Cell 2001, 7, 1221.
- (304) Henneke, G.; Koundrioukoff, S.; Hubscher, U. Oncogene 2003, 22, 4301.
- (305) Binz, S. K.; Sheehan, A. M.; Wold, M. S. DNA Repair 2004, 3, 1015.
- (306) Din, S.; Brill, S. J.; Fairman, M. P.; Stillman, B. Genes Dev. 1990, 4, 968.
- (307) Dutta, A.; Stillman, B. EMBO J. 1992, 11, 2189
- (308) Fotedar, R.; Roberts, J. M. EMBO J. 1992, 11, 2177.
- (309) Fang, F.; Newport, J. W. J. Cell Sci. 1993, 106 (Pt 3), 983.
- (310) Brush, G. S.; Kelly, T. J. Nucleic Acids Res. 2000, 28, 3725.
- (311) Liu, V. F.; Weaver, D. T. Mol. Cell. Biol. 1993, 13, 7222.
- (312) Brush, G. S.; Morrow, D. M.; Hieter, P.; Kelly, T. J. Proc. Natl. *Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* **1996**, *93*, 15075. (313) Shao, R. G.; Cao, C. X.; Zhang, H.; Kohn, K. W.; Wold, M. S.;
- Pommier, Y. EMBO J. 1999, 18, 1397.

- (314) McHugh, M. M.; Yin, X.; Kuo, S. R.; Liu, J. S.; Melendy, T.; Beerman, T. A. Biochemistry 2001, 40, 4792.
- (315) Oakley, G. G.; Loberg, L. I.; Yao, J.; Risinger, M. A.; Yunker, R. L.; Zernik-Kobak, M.; Khanna, K. K.; Lavin, M. F.; Carty, M. P.; Dixon, K. Mol. Biol. Cell 2001, 12, 1199.
- (316) Block, W. D.; Yu, Y.; Lees-Miller, S. P. Nucleic Acids Res. 2004, 32, 997.
- (317) Kim, H. S.; Brill, S. J. DNA Repair 2003, 2, 1321.
- (318) Wang, H.; Guan, J.; Perrault, A. R.; Wang, Y.; Iliakis, G. Cancer Res. 2001, 61, 8554.
- (319) Bartrand, A. J.; Iyasu, D.; Brush, G. S. J. Biol. Chem. 2004, 279, 26762.
- (320) Fried, L. M.; Koumenis, C.; Peterson, S. R.; Green, S. L.; van Zijl, P.; Allalunis-Turner, J.; Chen, D. J.; Fishel, R.; Giaccia, A. J.; Brown, J. M.; Kirchgessner, C. U. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 1996, 93, 13825.
- (321) Brush, G. S.; Anderson, C. W.; Kelly, T. J. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 1994, 91, 12520.
- (322) Niu, H.; Erdjument-Bromage, H.; Pan, Z. Q.; Lee, S. H.; Tempst, P.; Hurwitz, J. J. Biol. Chem. 1997, 272, 12634.
- (323) Treuner, K.; Findeisen, M.; Strausfeld, U.; Knippers, R. J. Biol. Chem. 1999, 274, 15556.
- (324) Treuner, K.; Okuyama, A.; Knippers, R.; Fackelmayer, F. O. Nucleic Acids Res. 1999, 27, 1499.
- (325) Oakley, G. G.; Patrick, S. M.; Yao, J.; Carty, M. P.; Turchi, J. J.; Dixon, K. Biochemistry 2003, 42, 3255.
- (326) Ababou, M.; Dutertre, S.; Lecluse, Y.; Onclercq, R.; Chatton, B.; Amor-Gueret, M. Oncogene 2000, 19, 5955.
- (327) Dutertre, S.; Sekhri, R.; Tintignac, L. A.; Onclercq-Delic, R.; Chatton, B.; Jaulin, C.; Amor-Gueret, M. J. Biol. Chem. 2002, 277, 6280.
- (328) Beamish, H.; Kedar, P.; Kaneko, H.; Chen, P.; Fukao, T.; Peng, C.; Beresten, S.; Gueven, N.; Purdie, D.; Lees-Miller, S.; Ellis, N.; Kondo, N.; Lavin, M. F. J. Biol. Chem. 2002, 277, 30515.
- (329) Davies, S. L.; North, P. S.; Dart, A.; Lakin, N. D.; Hickson, I. D. Mol. Cell. Biol. 2004, 24, 1279.
- (330) Yannone, S. M.; Roy, S.; Chan, D. W.; Murphy, M. B.; Huang, S.; Campisi, J.; Chen, D. J. J. Biol. Chem. 2001, 276, 38242.
- (331) Karmakar, P.; Piotrowski, J.; Brosh, R. M., Jr.; Sommers, J. A.; Miller, S. P.; Cheng, W. H.; Snowden, C. M.; Ramsden, D. A.; Bohr, V. A. J. Biol. Chem. 2002, 277, 18291.
- (332) Cheng, W. H.; von Kobbe, C.; Opresko, P. L.; Fields, K. M.; Ren, J.; Kufe, D.; Bohr, V. A. Mol. Cell. Biol. 2003, 23, 6385.
- (333) Pichierri, P.; Rosselli, F.; Franchitto, A. Oncogene 2003, 22, 1491.
- (334) Blander, G.; Zalle, N.; Daniely, Y.; Taplick, J.; Gray, M. D.; Oren, M. J. Biol. Chem. 2002, 277, 50934.
- (335) Kawabe, Y.; Seki, M.; Seki, T.; Wang, W. S.; Imamura, O.; Furuichi, Y.; Saitoh, H.; Enomoto, T. J. Biol. Chem. 2000, 275, 20963.
- (336) Rossi, R.; Villa, A.; Negri, C.; Scovassi, I.; Ciarrocchi, G.; Biamonti, G.; Montecucco, A. EMBO J. 1999, 18, 5745.
- (337) Ferrari, G.; Rossi, R.; Arosio, D.; Vindigni, A.; Biamonti, G.; Montecucco, A. J. Biol. Chem. 2003, 278, 37761.
- (338) Prigent, C.; Lasko, D. D.; Kodama, K.; Woodgett, J. R.; Lindahl, T. EMBO J. 1992, 11, 2925.
- (339) Montecucco, A.; Rossi, R.; Ferrari, G.; Scovassi, A. I.; Prosperi, E.; Biamonti, G. Mol. Biol. Cell 2001, 12, 2109.
- (340) Rossi, R.; Montecucco, A.; Donzelli, M.; Denegri, M.; Biamonti, G.; Scovassi, A. Cell Death Differ. 2002, 9, 89.
- (341) Henneke, G.; Koundrioukoff, S.; Hubscher, U. EMBO Rep. 2003, 4, 252.

CR040497L